# EFFECTS OF RESVERATROL AND QUERCETIN ON VITAMIN D METABOLIZING CYTOCHROME P450 ENZYMES

# A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF NATURAL AND APPLIED SCIENCES OF MIDDLE EAST TECHNICAL UNIVERSITY

BY

### MERVE AKKULAK

# IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCES IN

BIOCHEMISTRY

SEPTEMBER 2016

### Approval of the Thesis:

## EFFECTS OF RESVERATROL AND QUERCETIN ON VITAMIN D METABOLIZING CYTOCHROME P450 ENZYMES

submitted by **MERVE AKKULAK** in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of the degree of **Master of Science in Biochemistry Department, Middle East Technical University** by,

Prof. Dr.Gülbin Dural Ünver Dean, Graduate School of Natural and Applied Sciences

Assoc. Prof. Bülent İçgen Head of Department, Biochemistry

Prof. Dr. Orhan Adalı Supervisor, Biology Dept., METU

Doç. Dr. Güneş Özhan Co-Supervisor, İzmir IBG, 9 Eylül University

Examining Committee Members:

Prof. Dr. Tülin Güray Biology Dept., METU

Prof. Dr. Orhan Adalı Biology Dept., METU

Prof. Dr. Benay Can Eke Faculty of Pharmacy, Ankara University

Prof. Dr. Özlem Yıldırım Esen Biology Dept., Ankara University

Assoc. Prof. Güneş Özhan Co-Supervisor, İzmir IBG, 9 Eylül University

Date: 08.09.2016

I hereby declare that all information in this document has been obtained and presented in accordance with academic rules and ethical conduct. I also declare that, as required by these rules and conduct, I have fully cited and referenced all material and results that are not original to this work.

> Name, Last Name: Merve Akkulak Signature:

### ABSTRACT

## EFFECTS OF RESVERATROL AND QUERCETIN ON VITAMIN D METABOLIZING CYTOCHROME P450 ENZYMES

Akkulak, Merve

M.S., Department of Biochemistry Supervisor : Prof. Dr. Orhan Adalı Co-supervisor : Assoc. Prof. Güneş Özhan

September 2016, 148 pages

Vitamin D has long been known to function in the calcium homeostasis. Besides, it has widespread pleiotropic hormone actions. Therefore, studies on metabolism of vitamin D have attracted much attention in recent years. Vitamin D metabolism is regulated by cytochrome P450 enzymes (CYPs) such as CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1. Phenolic compounds including quercetin and resveratrol are widely studied due to their important roles in human health as activators or inhibitors for enzymes catalyzing biochemical reactions. Although the interaction between these phenolic compounds and CYPs has been reported widely so far, there is no reported study about the role of quercetin and resveratrol on vitamin D metabolizing CYPs.

This study was aimed to investigate the effects of quercetin and resveratrol on vitamin D metabolizing CYPs in human embryonic kidney cell line (HEK-293) and human hepatocellular carcinoma cell line (HUH-7). For this purpose, IC50 values of quercetin and resveratrol for HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells were determined by Alamar Blue assay. While IC50 values of quercetin were determined as 60.72 and 185.31  $\mu$ M for HEK-293 and HUH7 cells, IC50 values of resveratrol were determined as 34.36 and 131.93  $\mu$ M for HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells, respectively. Furthermore, the effects of those phenolic compounds on protein and mRNA expressions of Vitamin D metabolizing CYPs were investigated by Western Blotting and q-RT-PCR, respectively.

The results showed that guercetin treatment caused an increase in mRNA expression of CYP2R1 and CYP27A1 in HEK-293 cells. However, protein expressions of CYP2R1 and CYP27A1 in HEK-293 cells were decreased by quercetin treatment. In addition, CYP24A1 protein expression was increased in response to quercetin treatment for the same cell line. Resveratrol resulted an increase in mRNA expression of CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in HEK-293 cells. However, protein expressions of CYP27A1 and CYP27B1 in HEK-293 cells were decreased by resveratrol treatment. In addition, CY24A1 protein expression was upregulated with resveratrol treatment in HEK-293 cells. In HUH-7 cells, quercetin treatment caused an increase in mRNA expression of CYP2R1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1. However, it did not significantly affect the protein expressions of CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in HUH-7 cells. Resveratrol treatment caused an increase in mRNA expression of CYP2R1 and CYP24A1, whereas it caused decrease in mRNA expression of CYP27A1 and CYP27B1 in HUH-7 cells. Furthermore, resveratrol resulted a decrease in protein expression of CYP24A1. In this study, no CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 protein expressions were observed in HUH-7 cells. All these results show that there is no significant correlation between mRNA transcript and protein levels. In conclusion, protein and mRNA expressions

of vitamin D metabolizing CYPs were modulated differently depending on the type of phenolic compound and cell line.

**Keywords:** Vitamin D, quercetin, resveratrol, Cytochrome P450s (CYPs), HEK-293, HUH-7, Western Blotting, q-RT-PCR.

# RESVERATROL VE KUERSETİNİN VİTAMİN D METABOLİZMASINDA ROL ALAN SİTOKROM P450 ENZİMLERİNE ETKİLERİ

Akkulak, Merve Yüksek Lisans, Biyokimya Bölümü Tez Yöneticisi: Prof. Dr. Orhan Adalı Ortak Tez Yöneticisi : Doç. Dr. Güneş Özhan

Eylül 2016, 148 sayfa

Vitamin D'nin kalsiyum homeostasisinde rol aldığı uzun süredir bilinmektedir. Ayrıca, Vitamin D yaygın görülen, çok yönlü hormon etkilerine de sahiptir. Bu nedenle, Vitamin D metabolizması üzerine yapılan çalışmalar son yıllarda büyük ilgi çekmektedir. Vitamin D metabolizması CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 ve CYP24A1 gibi sitokrom P450 enzimleri tarafından regüle edilmektedir. Fenolik bileşikler örneğin kuersetin ve resveratrol, biyokimyasal reaksiyonları katalize eden enzimlerin aktivatörü ya da inhibitörü olarak insan sağlığı üzerindeki önemli etkileri nedeniyle fazlaca çalışılmaktadır. Bu fenolik bileşikler ve sitokrom P450 enzimleri arasındaki etkileşimi gösteren fazlaca yayın olmasına rağmen, kuersetin ve resveratrolün vitamin D metabolizmasında görevli sitokrom P450 enzimleri Bu çalışmada, quercetin ve resveratrolün HEK293 insan embriyonik böbrek ve HUH7 insan hepatoselüler karsinoma hücre hattında vitamin D metabolizmasında rol olan sitokrom P450 enzimleri üzerine etkilerini araştırmak amaçlanmıştır. Bu amaçla, kuersetin ve resveratrolün HEK-293 ve HUH-7 hücre hatlarındaki IC50 değerleri alamar blue tahlili ile belirlenmiştir. Kuersetinin IC50 değerleri HEK-293 ve HUH-7 hücre hatları için sırasıyla 60.72 µM and 185.31 µM belirlenirken, bu değerler resveratrol için aynı hücre hatlarında 34.36 µM ve 131.93 µM olarak belirlenmiştir. Ayrıca bu fenolik bileşiklerin protein ve mRNA ekspresyonları üzerine etkileri sırasıyla Western Blot ve q-RT-PCR teknikleri ile incelenmiştir.

Bu çalışmanın sonuçlarına göre, kuersetin muamelesi HEK293 hücre hattında CYP2R1 ve CYP27A1 mRNA ekspresyonlarında artışa sebep olmuştur. Fakat kuersetin muamelesiyle HEK293 hücre attında CYP2R1 ve CYP27A1 protein ekspresyonları azalmıştır. Ayrıca, CYP24A1 protein ekspresyonu, kuersetin muamelesine rağmen aynı hücre hattında artış göstermiştir. Resveratrol CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA ekspresyonlarında HEK-293 hücre hattında artışa sebep olmuştur. Buna karşın CYP27A1 ve CYP27B1 protein ekspresyonları resveratrol muamelesiyle HEK-293 hücre hattında azalmıştır. Ayrıca, resveratrol muamelesiyle HEK-293 hücre hattında, CYP24A1 protein ekspresyonu artmıştır. HUH7 hücre hattında, kuersetin muamelesi CYP2R1, CYP27B1 ve CYP24A1 mRNA ekpresyonlarında artışa sebep olmuştur. Ancak, CYP27B1 ve CYP24A1 protein ekspresyonunu aynı hücrede önemli ölçüde etkilememiştir. Resveratrol muamelesi HUH-7 hücre hattında CYP2R1 ve CYP24A1 mRNA ekspresyonunda artışa sebep olurken, CYP27A1 ve CYP27B1 mRNA ekspresyonunda azalışa neden olmuştur. Ayrıca, resveratrol CYP24A1 protein ekspresyonunda azalışa sebep olmuştur. Bu çalışmada, CYP27A1 ve CYP2R1 protein ekspresyonları HUH-7 hücre hattında gözlemlenememiştir.

Tüm bu sonuçlar mRNA transkripti ve protein ekspresyonları arasında anlamlı bir korelasyon olmadığını göstermektedir. Sonuç olarak, vitamin D metabolizmasında rol alan sitokromların mRNA ve protein ekspresyonları fenolik bileşik çeşidi ve hücre tipine bağlı olarak farklı modüle edilmiştir.

**Anahtar kelimeler:** Vitamin D, Kuersetin, Resveratrol, Sitokrom P450, HEK-293, HUH-7, Western Blot, qRT-PCR.

# To My Family,

For their endless support and love

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am deeply grateful to my supervisor Prof. Dr. Orhan Adalı for his valuable guidance, patient, continued advice and critical discussion, his kindness and generosity throughout this study.

I am also deeply grateful to my co-supervisor Doç. Dr. Güneş Özhan for her guidance and advices throughout this study.

I thank to my examining committee members Prof. Dr. Tülin Güray, Prof. Dr. Benay Can Eke, Prof. Dr. Özlem Yıldırım Esen for their suggestions and criticism.

I am grateful to my lab mates Emre Evin, Sena Gjota Ergin, Özlem Durukan, Meliha Ülger, Ezgi Balkan, Tuba Çulcu, Tuğçe Öner, Ceren Arıtuluk, Giray Bulut for their beautiful friendship and support. I am also thankful to Bora Ergin for sharing his knowledge with me and his friendship. I also would like to express my thanks to Dr. Tuba Çulcu and Dr. Serdar Karakurt for sharing experiences with me. I have special thanks to my beloved friends Melek Umay Tüz, Begüm Yıldız, Sema Zabcı, Melisa Okuroğlu, Esra Doğan, Selin Karasinir and Kıvılcım Uyarer.

I wish to thank The Scientific and Technological Research Council of Turkey (TÜBİTAK) for financial support as scholarship.

This study is dedicated to my family, whose help, patience, support, and love are undeniable and unforgettable. Without them I couldn't have done this.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT v
ÖZix
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS xiv
TABLE OF CONTENTS xv
LIST OF TABLES xxi
LIST OF FIGURES xxiii
LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS xxixx
CHAPTERS
1. INTRODUCTION 1
1.1 Polyphenols1
1.1.1 Quercetin
1.1.2 Resveratrol 5
1.2 Vitamin D and its Metabolism9
1.3 Cytochrome P450s14
1.3.1 CYP2R1
1.3.2 CYP27A1 18
1.3.3 CYP27B1 19
1.3.4 CYP24A1 21
1.4 Aim of the Study23
2. MATERIALS AND METHODS
2.1 Materials25
2.1.1 Cell Lines

2.1.2 Chemicals and Materials	25
2.2 Methods	27
2.2.1 Cell Culture	27
2.2.1.1 Cell Culture Conditions	27
2.2.1.2 Cell Thawing	28
2.2.1.3 Subculturing the Cell Lines	28
2.2.1.4 Cell Freezing	28
2.2.1.5 Polyphenol Treatments of Cells for IC50 Determin	ation
	29
2.2.1.6 Alamar Blue Assay for IC50 Determination	30
2.2.2 Protein Extraction	32
2.2.3 Determination of Protein Concentration with BCA Me	ethod
	33
2.2.4 Determination of Protein Expression	34
2.2.4.1 Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate-Polyacrylamide	Gel
Electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)	34
2.2.4.2 Western Blotting	38
2.2.5 Determination of mRNA Expression	42
2.2.5.1 Isolation of Total RNA from Cell Lines	42
2.2.5.2 Determination of RNA Concentration	43
2.2.5.3 cDNA Synthesis	43
2.2.5.4 Quantitative Real-Time PCR	44
2.2.6 Statistical Analysis	47
3.RESULTS	49
3.1 Cell culture	49

3.1.1 Cell Viability Assay by Alamar Blue and IC50
Determination
3.1.1.1 IC50 Determination of Quercetin Treated HEK293
3.1.1.2 IC50 Determination of Resveratrol Treated HEK293
Cells
3.1.1.3 IC50 Determination of Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells
3.1.1.4 IC50 Determination of Resveratrol Treated HUH-7
Cells
3.1.1.5 Morphology of HEK203 and HUH7 Cells Treated with
Ouercetin and Resveratrol 58
3.2 Effects of Quercetin and Resveratrol on Protein Expression of
Vitamin D Metabolizing C YPS in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines61
3.2.1 Effect of Quercetin on Protein Expression of Vitamin D
Metabolizing CYPs in HEK293 Cells 61
3.2.1.1 CYP2R1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin
Treated HEK293 Cells 61
3.2.1.2 CYP27A1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin
Treated HEK293 Cells 63
3.2.1.3 CYP27B1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin
Treated HEK293 Cells 64
3.2.1.4 CYP24A1 Protein Expression in Control and Ouercetin
Treated HEK293 Cells
3.2.2 Effect of Resveratrol on Protein Expression of Vitamin D
Metabolizing CYPs in HEK293 Cells

3.2.2.1 CYP2R1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol
Treated HEK293 Cells68
3.2.2.2 CYP27A1 Protein Expression in Control and
Resveratrol Treated HEK293 Cells
3.2.2.3 CYP27B1 Protein Expression in Control and
Resveratrol Treated HEK293 Cells71
3.2.2.4 CYP24A1 Protein Expression in Control and
Resveratrol Treated HEK293 Cells72
3.2.3 Effect of Quercetin on Protein Expression of Vitamin D
Metabolizing CYPs in HUH-7 Cells74
3.2.3.1 CYP2R1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin
Treated HUH-7 Cells74
3.2.3.2 CYP27A1 Protein Expression in Control and
Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells74
3.2.3.3 CYP27B1 Protein Expression in Control and
Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells75
3.2.3.4 CYP24A1 Protein Expression in Control and
Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells76
3.2.4 Effect of Resveratrol on Protein Expression of Vitamin D
Metabolizing CYPs in HUH-7 Cells78
3.2.4.1 CYP2R1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol
Treated HUH-7 Cells78
3.2.4.2 CYP27A1 Protein Expression in Control and
Resveratrol Treated HUH-7 Cells
3.2.4.3 CYP27B1 Protein Expression in Control and
Resveratrol Treated HUH-7 Cells

3.2.4.4 CYP24A1 Protein Expression in Control and
Resveratrol Treated HUH-7 Cells 80
3.3 The Effects of Quercetin and Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of
Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines82
3.3.1 Effects of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of Vitamin D
Metabolizing CYPs in HEK293 Cells
3.3.1.1 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP2R1
in HEK293 Cells
3.3.1.2 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP27A1
in HEK293 Cells
3.3.1.3 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP27B1
in HEK293 Cells
3.3.1.4 Effect of Ouercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP24A1
in HEK293 Cells
3.3.2 Effects of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of Vitamin D
Metabolizing CYPs in HEK293 Cells
3.3.2.1 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of
CYP2R1 in HEK293 Cells
3322 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of
CYP27A1 in HEK293 Cells
3323 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of
CYP27B1 in HEK293 Cells
3.3.2.4 Effect of Pesseretrol on mPNA Expression of
CYP24A1 in HEK293 Cells 92
3.3.3 Effects of Quercetin on mDNA Expression of Vitamin D
Metabolizing CYPs in HUH-7 Cells

3.3.3.1 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP2R1
in HUH7 Cells93
3.3.3.2 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP27A1 in HUH7 Cells94
3.3.3.3 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP27B1 in HUH7 Cells
3.3.3.4 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP24A1 in HUH7 Cells96
3.3.4 Effects of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HUH-7 Cells
3.3.4.1 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP2R1 in HUH7 Cells97
3.3.4.2 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP27A1 in HUH-7 Cells
3.3.4.3 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP27B1 in HUH7 Cells
3.3.4.4 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP24A1 in HUH7 Cells
4. DISCUSSION
5. CONCLUSION
REFERENCES
APPENDIX A

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1 Concentration range of treatments according to the type of
polyphenols and cell lines
Table 2.2 Components of separating and stacking gel solutions
Table 2.3 Antibodies and the optimum dilutions for Western Blot
Analysis
Table 2.4 Primer sequences, annealing temperatures and product sizes of
the genes
Table 3.1 Percent survival of HEK293 cells with quercetin treatment
ranging from 0 to 140 $\mu M.$
Table 3.2 Percent survival of HEK293 cells with resveratrol treatment
ranging from 0 to 90 $\mu M.$
Table 3.3 Percent survival of HUH7 cells with quercetin treatment ranging
from 0 to 250 $\mu M54$
Table 3.4 Percent survivalof HUH7 cells withresveratrol treatment
ranging from 0 to 200 $\mu M.$
Table 3.5 IC50 values of quercetin and resveratrol for HEK293 and HUH7
cells
Table 3.6 The Livak method for the calculation of relative mRNA
expression

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Classification and structure of the main polyphenols2
Figure 1.2 The chemical structure of quercetin (D'Andrea, 2015)
Figure 1.3 The chemical structure of trans-resveratrol
Figure 1.4 Two forms of Vitamin D (Jones et al., 1998)9
Figure 1.5 The conversion of 7-dehydrocholesterol to vitamin D311
Figure 1.6 Vitamin D <sub>3</sub> Metabolism (Jones et al., 2014)12
Figure 1.7 Mitochondrial and microsomal P450 catalytic cycles15
Figure 1.8 Crystal structure of CYP2R1 (Strushkevich et al., 2008)17
Figure 1.9 Regulation of CYP27B1 with several factors (Jones, 2012)20
Figure 2.1 Western blot sandwich
Figure 3.1 The cell viability graph of HEK-293 treated with quercetin
ranging from 0 to 140 $\mu M.$
Figure 3.2 The cell viability curve of HEK-293 treated with quercetin51
Figure 3.3 The cell viability graph of HEK-293 treated with resveratrol
ranging from 0 to 90 $\mu M.$ 53
Figure 3.4 The cell viability curve of HEK-293 treated with resveratrol53
Figure 3.5 The cell viability graph of HUH-7 treated with quercetin
ranging from 0 to 250 $\mu M.$
Figure 3.6 The cell viability curve of HUH-7 treated with quercetin55
Figure 3.7 The cell viability graph of HUH-7 treated with resveratrol
ranging from 0 to 200 $\mu M.$
Figure 3.8 The cell viability curve of HUH-7 treated with resveratrol57
Figure 3.0 Effects of quarcetin (60 µM) and resveratrol (35 µM) on cell
Figure 5.9 Effects of querectin (60 µm) and resveration (55 µm) on een
morphology of HEK-293
Figure 3.9 Effects of quercetin (60 μM) and resveration (35 μM) on cellFigure 3.10 Effects of quercetin (60 μM) and resveratrol (35 μM) on cell

Figure 3.11 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
quercetin treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1(~57kDa)
Figure 3.12 Comparison of CYP2R1 protein expression of control, DMSO
control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells62
Figure 3.13 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
quercetin treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP27A1 (~60kDa)63
Figure 3.14 Comparison of CYP27A1 protein expression of control, DMSO
control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells64
Figure 3.15 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
quercetin treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP27B1 (~57 kDa)65
Figure 3.16 Comparison of CYP27B1 protein expression of control, DMSO
control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells65
Figure 3.17 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
quercetin treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP24A1 (~59 kDa)66
Figure 3.18 Comparison of CYP24A1 protein expression of control, DMSO
control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells67
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)
Figure 3.19 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 (~57kDa)

Figure 3.26 Comparison of CYP24A1 protein expression of control, DMSO
control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells73
Figure 3.27 Immunoreactive protein bands of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells
representing CYP2R1(~57kDa)74
Figure 3.28 Immunoreactive protein bands of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells
representing CYP27A1(~60kDa)75
Figure 3.29 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
quercetin treated HUH-7 cells representing CYP27B1 (~57kDa)75
Figure 3.30 Comparison of CYP27B1 protein expression of control, DMSO
control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells76
Figure 3.31 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
quercetin treated HUH-7 cells representing CYP24A1 (~59 kDa)77
Figure 3.32 Comparison of CYP24A1 protein expression of control, DMSO
control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells77
Figure 3.33 Immunoreactive protein bands of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells
representing CYP2R1(~57kDa)78
Figure 3.34 Immunoreactive protein bands of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells
representing CYP27A1(~60kDa)79
Figure 3.35 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells representing CYP27B1 (~57kDa)79
Figure 3.36 Comparison of CYP27B1 protein expression of control, DMSO
control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells80
Figure 3.37 Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and
resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells representing CYP24A1 (~59 kDa)81
Figure 3.38 Comparison of CYP24A1 protein expression of control,
DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells
Figure 3.39 Amplification curves of CYP2R1 (a), CYP27A1 (b),
CYP27B1 (c) and CYP24A1 (d)83
Figure 3.40 Melting curves of CYP2R1 (a), CYP27A1 (b), CYP27B1 (c),
and CVD24A1(d) 94

Figure 3.41 Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO-control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells
Figure 3.42 Comparison of CYP27A1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells87
Figure 3.43 Comparison of CYP27B1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells
Figure 3.44 Comparison of CYP24A1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells
Figure 3.45 Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells90
Figure 3.46 Comparison of CYP27A1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells91
Figure 3.47 Comparison of CYP27B1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells91
Figure 3.48 Comparison of CYP24A1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells93
Figure 3.49 Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells94
Figure 3.50 Comparison of CYP27A1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells95
Figure 3.51 Comparison of CYP27B1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells96
Figure 3.52 Comparison of CYP24A1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells 97
Diris o control and querectin realed from / constants
Figure 3.53 Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control,
Figure 3.53 Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells
Figure 3.53 Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells
Figure 3.53 Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells
Figure 3.53 Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells

Figure 3.56 Comparison of CYP24A1 mRNA expressions between control,
DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells101
Figure 4.1 Effect of quercetin on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and
CYP24A1 mRNA (A) and protein (B) expressions in HEK-293 cells 107
Figure 4.2 Effect of resveratrol on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and
CYP24A1 mRNA (A) and protein (B) expressions in HEK-293 cells 109
Figure 4.3 Effect of quercetin on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and
CYP24A1 mRNA (A) and CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 protein (B) expressions
in HUH-7 cells111
Figure 4.4 Effect of resveratrol on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and
CYP24A1 mRNA (A) and CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 protein (B) expressions
in HUH-7 cells
Figure A.1 qRT-PCR products of CYP27A1 (247 bp), CYP27B1 (265 bp),
CYP24A1 (245 bp) cDNA of control, DMSO control, resveratrol and
quercetin treated HEK-293 cells
Figure A.2 qRT-PCR products of CYP2R1(133 bp) cDNA of control,
DMSO control, resveratrol and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells147
Figure A.3 qRT-PCR products of CYP2R1 (133 bp), CYP27B1 (265 bp),
cDNA of control, DMSO control, resveratrol and quercetin treated HUH-7
cells
Figure A.4 qRT-PCR products of CYP27A1 (247 bp), CYP24A1 (245 bp),
cDNA of control, DMSO control, resveratrol and quercetin treated HUH-7
cells

xxviii

## LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS

AhR	Aryl hydrocarbon receptor
AMP	Adenosine monophosphate
AMPK	Adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase
APS	Ammonium per sulfate
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BCIP	5-bromo 4-chloro 3-indoyl phosphate
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
BCA	Bicinchoninic acid
cDNA	Complementary DNA
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
Ct	Threshold cycle
СҮР	Cytochrome P450
DEPC	Diethylpyrocarbonate
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
dNTP	Deoxynucleoside triphosphate
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ERB	Electronic running buffer
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FGF 23	Fibroblast like growth factor 23
GSH	Glutathione
GST	Glutathione S-transferase
HMG-CoA	3-hydroxy-3-methyl-glutaryl-coenzyme A
$H_2O_2$	Hydrogen Peroxide
IC50	Half maximal inhibitory concentration
kDa	kilo Dalton

miRNA	micro RNA
mRNA	Messenger RNA
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate, reduced form
NBT	Nitrotetrazolium blue chloride
NQO1	NAD(P)H: Quinone Oxidoreductase I
$O_2^-$	Superoxide anion
OD	Optical density
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
Pen-Strep	Penicillin-Streptomycin
PMSF	Phenylmethylsulfonyl flüoride
РТН	Parathyroid hormone
PXR	Pregnane X receptor
rpm	Revolutions per minute
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RXR	Retinoid X receptor
SD	Standard deviation
SDB	Sample dilution buffer
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
SIRT1	Sirtuin 1
SUMO	Small ubiquitin related modifier
TBST	Tris-buffered saline and Tween 20
TEMED	Tetramethylethylenediamine
UDP	Uridine diphosphate
UGT	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase
VDR	Vitamin D Receptor
VDRE	Vitamin D Response Element

### **CHAPTER 1**

### **INTRODUCTION**

### **1.1 Polyphenols**

Polyphenols, strong antioxidants in the diet, are secondary plant metabolites and mainly synthesized to protect themselves against UV-radiation and pathogens. These naturally existing compounds found widely in fruits, vegetables and beverages particularly grapes, berries, onions, tea and red wine. Phenolic compounds provide the characteristic features of foods including odor, flavor and color (Pandey and Rizvi, 2009). The studies on polyphenols have been increasing day by day because of their abundant consumption with a diet, strong antioxidant properties and reported health benefits against some diseases such as cancer, diabetes, cardiovascular and neurodegenerative diseases (Middleton *et al.*, 2000; Wang *et al*, 2014; Tangney and Rasmussen, 2013).

Polyphenols are classified into four main groups based on the number of phenolic rings and the structural components linking these rings: phenolic acids, flavonoids, stilbenes and lignans (Manach *et al.*, 2004). The chemical structures of these four classes of polyphenols are shown in Figure 1.1. The present study will center on main dietary flavonoid, quercetin and stilbene, resveratrol.



**Figure 1.1** Classification and structure of the main polyphenols (Câmara et al., 2013).

## 1.1.1 Quercetin

Quercetin is a polyphenol belonging the class of flavonoids and categorized as a flavonol with 3-hydroxyflavone backbone (D'Andrea, 2015). Figure 1.2 shows the chemical structure of quercetin.



Figure 1.2 The chemical structure of quercetin (D'Andrea, 2015).

Quercetin is the main and widely consumed flavonol in human diet (Hollman *et al.*, 1995). It is present in different types of fruits, vegetables and beverages including onions, apples, berries, nuts, tea and wine. It was estimated that the daily intake of quercetin is reached to 30 mg per day (median of 10 mg) in a Western diet (D'Andrea, 2015; Egert *et al.*, 2008).

Quercetin is commonly found linked to a sugar moiety as glycoside forms in nature (Hollman *et al.*, 1997; Rice-Evans, 2001). These sugar parts increase the hydrophilicity, thus absorption of glycoside form is less than aglycone (sugar-free) form. Aglycones can adequately pass through the gut wall. However, quercetin glycosides are hydrolyzed through small intestine or in the colon and aglycone form of quercetin occurs (Murota and Terao, 2003; Hollman *et al.*, 1997). The resulting lipophilic aglycone is absorbed in the

large intestine and metabolized with phase II conjugation enzymes to glucuronidated, sulfated and methylated metabolites of quercetin in liver (D'Andrea, 2015). Conjugated quercetin metabolites are bound to serum albumin and circulate in the blood stream (Murota *et al.*, 2007). Thus, conjugated metabolites of quercetin accumulate mainly in plasma (D'Andrea, 2015).

Quercetin was reported to possess antioxidative, anticancer and antiinflammatory activities (Chopra et al., 2000; Granado-Serrano et al., 2010). Antioxidative activity is associated with free radical scavenging and transition metal ion binding characteristics of quercetin with the aid of phenolic hydroxyl groups at the B-ring and the 3-position of quercetin (De Souza and De Giovani, 2004; Heijnen et al., 2002). These abilities also provide to inhibit lipid peroxidation (Hollman and Katan, 1997; Afanas'ev et al., 1989). Antioxidative property of quercetin is known to be associated with phase II enzymes. For example, NQO1 possess ability to hinder the formation of reactive oxygen species. Quercetin provided to increase in NQO1 expression in HepG2 cells and also provided to increase in mRNA expression, protein expression and enzyme activity of NQO1 in MCF-7 cells (Tanigawa et al., 2007; Valerio et al., 2001). In addition, different studies demonstrated that quercetin increases both GSH concentration and GST activity (Granado-Serrano et al., 2012; Meyers et al., 2008). The increase in GSH concentration and GST activity can inhibit oxidative-stress induced damage. However, quercetin is considered as not only anti-oxidant but also pro-oxidant. The reason can be explained that quercetin is converted to o-quinone and o-semiquinone radicals with a reactive intermediate. These radicals react with oxygen molecules and cause to produce superoxide anion  $(O_2^{-})$  and hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$ . Thus, it can

induce cellular oxidative damage (Kawanishi *et al.*, 2005). It is believed that these biphasic effects depend on quercetin concentrations, stress conditions and cell types (Choi *et al.*, 2012; Wätjen *et al.*, 2005; Robaszkiewicz *et al*, 2007; Van Der Woude *et al.*, 2003).

Recently, there are a few studies about interaction between vitamin D receptor (VDR) and quercetin. In one study, it has been shown that quercetin increases transactivation of VDR target gene in Caco-2 cell line (Inoue *et al.*, 2010). In another study, the interaction between the VDR and quercetin was reported at molecular level, resulting that VDR activation by quercetin is exerted by direct interaction (Lee *et al.*, 2016). Taken together, quercetin may affect the expression of VDR target genes.

#### **1.1.2 Resveratrol**

Resveratrol (3,5,4'-trihydroxystilbene) is categorized as stilbene. It is generated with certain plants in response to environmental stressors such as fungal pathogens, UV irradiation and water deprivation (Morelli *et al.*, 2006); (Langcake and Pryce, 1977). Resveratrol has cis and trans isoforms and Figure 1.3 represents the structure of trans-resveratrol. Trans-resveratrol is reported as more biologically effective than its cis isoform (Mukherjee *et al.*, 2010).



**Figure 1.3** The chemical structure of trans-resveratrol (Mukherjee et al., 2010).

Resveratrol was first found in the roots of white hellebore in 1940 (Takaoka, 1940) and has since been found in many plant species including grapes, mulberries blueberries, peanuts and many others (Baur and Sinclair, 2006). Red wine is also one of the main sources of resveratrol. It has been reported that consumption of red wine is associated with the decrease in occurrence of cardiovascular problem. For example, in France, the occurrence of heart disease is approximately 40% less than the other European countries even though their diet is rich in saturated fat (Renaud and Lorgeril, 1992). This is called as the 'French Paradox' (Renaud and Lorgeril, 1992; Kopp, 1998). According to some researchers, antioxidative, anti-inflammation and inhibition of platelet aggregation features of resveratrol can support to protect the cardiovascular system (Hao and He, 2004; Fauconneau *et al.*, 1997; C. J. Chen *et al.*, 2009; Birrell *et al.*, 2005; Pace-Asciak *et al.*, 1996).
The concentrations of resveratrol used in studies change depending on cell and tissue types (Baur and Sinclair, 2006). According to studies, resveratrol dosage seems likely be less than 1.0 g/day to prevent side effects of it. Even though resveratrol is adequately absorbed after oral administration, but fast phase II metabolism, conjugation to glucuronic acid and/or sulfates, decreases its plasma bioavailability mainly (Patel et al., 2011). When 1.0 g of resveratrol was consumed, only ~0.6 µM plasma resveratrol concentrations can be obtained in humans. In order to reflect the clinical scenario accurately, resveratrol concentrations used in vitro studies should not exceed about 1 µM (Brown et al., 2010). However, resveratrol concentrations using in most of the studies are more than this value. Therefore, there are doubts whether the effects observed in preclinical studies can be translated to humans. However, resveratrol is a lipophilic compound, so it forms a good mixture with lipids such as membranes and lipoproteins (Timmers et al., 2012). Thus, the resveratrol levels in tissues may be higher than plasma levels.

Furthermore, it has been shown that resveratrol has also various effects rather than cardiovascular protection such as anti-carcinogen, anti-diabetes, anti-obesity and anti-aging effects (Athar *et al.*, 2009; 2007; Szkudelska and Szkudelski, 2010; Udenigwe *et al.*, 2008; Kasiotis *et al.*, 2013). Resveratrol increases AMP/ADP ratio by inhibiting F1F0-ATPase activity, which provides the activation of AMP protein kinase (AMPK). This AMPK activation by resveratrol affects various cellular processes such as mitochondrial biogenesis, autophagy, lipolysis, and stress responses (Madrigal-Perez, 2016). In 2003, resveratrol was found as activator of sirtuin 1 (SIRT1), which uses (NAD+) for deacetylation of metabolic enzymes important in glycolysis and Krebs cycle (Howitz *et al.*, 2003; Borra *et al.*, 2005). It also activates PGC-1 $\alpha$ , master regulator of

mitochondrial biogenesis (Lagouge *et al.*, 2006). Therefore, they have an essential role in lipid and glucose homeostasis. These bring idea that resveratrol can be important in the treatment of metabolic diseases including obesity, diabetes by targeting SIRT1 and AMPK. AMPK has also related with regulation of cytochrome P450 (CYP) enzymes. It has been reported that AMPK activators induce CYP2B6 gene expression in human hepatocytes (Rencurel *et al.*, 2005). Also, it has been shown that AMPK activation is necessary for phenobarbital to promote expression CYP2B6 (Rencurel *et al.*, 2005; 2006). Resveratrol can induce CYP enzymes by activating AMPK via mitochondrial ATP synthesis inhibition and can provide to increase a response for harmful xenobiotics like phenobarbital.

Resveratrol has interactions with enzymes, drugs, chemicals and foods. Resveratrol modulates the expression and activity of CYP1A1, CYP1A2, CYP1B1, CYP3A4 and CYP2E1 (Ciolino and Yeh, 1999; Ciolino *et al.*, 1998; Chen *et al.*, 2004; Mollerup *et al.*, 2001; Piver *et al.*, 2001; Revel *et al.*, 2003). Resveratrol antagonizes the transactivation of genes mediated by aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) interactions (Casper *et al.*, 1999). In addition, resveratrol inhibits CYP3A4 activity in healthy volunteers (Chow *et al.*, 2010). So, taking high amount of resveratrol and using drugs which have extensive first-pass metabolism by CYP3A4 such as HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors, calcium channel antagonists may increase the drug toxicity. Resveratrol has been shown to induce Phase II detoxification and antioxidant enzymes such as UDP-glucuronosyltransferase (UGT), glutathione S-transferase (GST), and quinone reductase activity, which helps to suppress free radical formation (Szaefer *et al.*, 2009; Gerhäuser *et al.*, 2003; Chow *et al.*, 2010). Resveratrol and known VDR ligands have general structural symmetry and similar configuration. These bring forward an idea that resveratrol can be taken role in the regulation of VDR and VDR target genes. There are some results to support this idea. It has been shown that resveratrol induces VDR mediated transcription in kidney, colon and myoblast cells. Also, increase in the transcriptional activity has been observed with combine treatment containing both resveratrol and 1,25D. Resveratrol has induced heterodimerization of VDR with RXR more than 1,25D treatment alone (Dampf Stone *et al.*, 2015). These elucidate that resveratrol can be affected in the regulation of vitamin D and its target genes.

## 1.2 Vitamin D and its Metabolism

Vitamin D, first recognized as fat- soluble vitamin, is now known as a prohormone belongs to the steroid hormones. Vitamin D, consists of fat-soluble seco-sterols, have two forms: Vitamin D3 (cholecalciferol) and Vitamin D2 (ergocalciferol) (Fig. 1.4) (Norman, 2008; Jones *et al.*, 1998).



Figure 1.4 Two forms of Vitamin D (Jones et al., 1998).

Vitamin  $D_3$  is mainly synthesized in the skin from 7-dehydrocholesterol with non-enzymatic processes and is taken in the diet slightly. Vitamin  $D_2$ (ergocalciferol) is derived mainly from diet. Photochemical synthesis of vitamin D<sub>3</sub> begins with the absorption of UVB light radiation (spectrum 280-320 UVB) from the sun by 7-dehydrocholesterol. This causes formation of pre-vitamin  $D_3$ . Subsequently, previtamin  $D_3$  isomerizes to the more thermodynamically stable form, cholecalciferol (vitamin D<sub>3</sub>) as shown in Fig.1.5 (Holick et al., 1981, 1995; Holick, 2004; Deluca, 2014). Since vitamin D is predominantly synthesized photochemically in humans, its production changes according to season, latitude, pigmentation of skin, sunscreen use and aging (Holick, 1987). For example, melanin prevents UVB photons to reach 7-dehydrocholesterol by absorbing them efficiently. Therefore, individuals having high skin melanin pigmentation need longer exposure period to sunlight for same amount of vitamin D production (Holick, 2004). In addition, it has been reported that obese people possess lower amount of vitamin D because fat sequesters vitamin D from circulation (Wortsman et al., 2000). In order to have sufficient amount of vitamin D level for fair skinned people, it is enough thirty minutes three times per week exposure to midday sunlight in summer (Lips, 2006).



**Figure 1.5** The conversion of 7-dehydrocholesterol to vitamin D3 (Deluca, 2014).

Both cholecalciferol and ergocalciferol are considered biologically inactive. In liver, vitamin D is hydroxylated at C-25 by some of cytochrome P450 enzymes such as CYP27A1, CYP2R1 and 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D) is formed (Omdahl *et al.*, 2002; Prosser and Jones, 2004). Binding affinity of  $D_2$  to vitamin D binding protein is less than  $D_3$  due to structural difference. This less affinity causes faster clearance from the circulation, so inhibits its conversion to 25 hydroxyvitamin D (Hollis, 1984; Horst *et al.*, 1986; Houghton and Vieth, 2006). Therefore, If  $D_2$  supplementation does not taken daily, 25(OH)D blood level does not increase sufficiently (Tripkovic *et al.*, 2012).

The resultant 25(OH)D is transferred to kidney with DBP. In kidney, 25(OH)D is hydroxylated at C-1 of A ring by 25-hydroxyvitamin D-1 $\alpha$ -hydroxylase known as CYP27B1, and 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D (calcitriol), hormonally active form of vitamin D, is formed (Christakos *et al.*, 2010). Calcitriol is ligand for vitamin D receptor and responsible for biological actions of vitamin D. Calcitriol is destructed by 24-hydroxylase enzyme (CYP24A1) and turned into 1,24,25(OH)<sub>3</sub>D (Fig.1.6). Calcitriol has strongest metabolic activity by stimulating CYP24A1 and inhibiting CYP27B1, which provides to control vitamin D level (Jones *et al.*, 1998).



Figure 1.6 Vitamin D<sub>3</sub> Metabolism (Jones et al., 2014).

 $1,25(OH)_2D$  binds to vitamin D receptor (VDR) to carry out biological activities (Mizwicki and Norman, 2009; Shin *et al.*, 2010; Huhtakangas *et al.*, 2004).

After Vitamin D was discovered to treat rickets, over the 80 years, vitamin D has been known with classical actions take place in the kidney, liver, bone and intestine including calcium and phosphorous homeostasis and protection of bone health (Lips, 2006). With the detection of VDR for 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D in different tissues and cells, increased the awareness of importance of vitamin D and non-classical actions were appeared (Bikle, 2009). For example, it has been reported that  $1,25(OH)_2D_3$  causes apoptosis in breast cancer cells, which suggests that Vitamin D can be beneficial for human cancer. However, many of the patients react limited to Vitamin D<sub>3</sub> analog treatment. VDR expression may enhance the effect of vitamin D treatment on cancer. It was found that human VDR gene contains estrogen responsive promoter region. Both this promoter region and VDR protein expression were upregulated in ER dependent manner with phytochemicals, genistein and resveratrol. These results suggest that phytochemicals can increase the effectiveness of Vitamin D<sub>3</sub> based therapies by upregulating VDR (Wietzke and Welsh, 2003).

# 1.3 Cytochrome P450s

Cytochrome P450 (CYP) is a large class of heme-containing proteins that catalyze monooxygenase reactions as terminal oxidases in NADPH dependent electron transport pathways. The name "P450" was given in the beginning of 1960s with a discovery of a pigment having an absorption peak at 450 nm in reduced state when bound to carbon monoxide (Klingenberg, 1958; Omura and Sato, 1964). CYPs are involved in metabolism of drugs, chemicals and endogenous substrates including cholesterol, bile acid, steroid, arachidonic acid, eicosanoids and vitamin D (Hafner *et al.*, 2011).

CYPs are found as membrane bound and are categorized as microsomal or mitochondrial CYPs based on their localization. Both require NADPH and electron transfer chain. While microsomal CYP contains cytochrome P450 and NADPH-cytochrome P450 reductase, the mitochondrial cytochrome P450 contains cytochrome P450, ferredoxin and ferredoxin reductase (Peterson and Prough, 1986). Whether microsomal or mitochondrial, the cycle starts with the binding of substrate to oxidized form (Fe<sup>3+,</sup> ferric) of cytochrome P450. Then, while in microsomal system, NADPH cytochrome P450 reductase provides the transfer of electron from NADPH to cytochrome P450-substrate complex; in mitochondrial system, ferrodoxin reductase and ferrodoxin induces this electron transfer, so either way, Fe<sup>3+</sup> is reduced to  $Fe^{2+}$  (ferrous). In the next step, molecular oxygen binds to this reduced complex and unstable  $Fe^{2+}-O_2$  is occurred, which is then converted to  $Fe^{+3}-O_2^{-1}$ . After that, a second reduction step occurs with the transfer of electron from NADPH via the microsomal or mitochondrial electron transferring components and molecular oxygen is reduced. O-O bond is broken and one molecule of oxygen is inserted into the substrate. Water is

formed and hydroxylated substrate is generated. Therefore, it reverts back to the oxidized state (Guengerich *et al.*, 1991; Norlin, 2000). Mitochondrial and microsomal P450 catalytic cycles are given in Figure 1.7 (Jones *et al.*, 2014).

CYPs, taken role in vitamin D metabolism, are both microsomal and mitochondrial and catalyze hydroxylation reactions on particular carbons of the vitamin D substrate by using heme-bound, oxygenated-iron (Fe-O) intermediate. It is known that these enzymes are affected by various substrates including polycyclic aromatics, drugs and foods.

![](_page_44_Figure_2.jpeg)

**Figure 1.7** Mitochondrial and microsomal P450 catalytic cycles (Jones *et al.*, 2014)

#### 1.3.1 CYP2R1

CYP2R1, one of the vitamin D 25-hydroxylases, was identified in 2003 by Cheng *et al.* CYP2R1 is microsomal enzyme and mainly expressed in liver (the main site of 25-hydroxylation) and testis. The gene of CYP2R1 is located on human chromosome 11p15 (Cheng *et al.*, 2003). It is highly conserved between species than other CYP2 family members (Nelson, 2003).

Studies showed that variants at the locus for CYP2R1 affect circulating 25-OH-D concentrations (Wang et al., 2010). This implied that CYP2R1 is responsible for 25-hydroxylation. Genetically, CYP2R1 was proved as vitamin D 25-hydroxylase when a Nigerian individual having 25(OH)D<sub>3</sub> deficiency and rickets was examined (Casella et al., 1994; Cheng et al., 2004). The difference of this patient from control people with similar origin was being homozygous for a transition mutation in the CYP2R1 gene. Because of this mutation, proline was replaced with leucine (L99P), which affects the 25-hydroxylase activity. The importance of this amino acid was understood detailed in 2008, when crystal structure of CYP2R1 was obtained (Fig.1.8) (Strushkevich et al., 2008). Leu99 is located in the Bhelix close to the heme binding loop and has hydrogen binding interaction with Arg445, which helps to form secondary structure. Substitution of proline destroys the helical structure and inhibits the vitamin D<sub>3</sub> 25hydroxylation activity of CYP2R1 (Cheng, 2004 et al; Strushkevich et al., 2008).

![](_page_46_Figure_0.jpeg)

Figure 1.8 Crystal structure of CYP2R1 (Strushkevich et al., 2008).

However, CYP2R1 is not the only enzyme having 25- hydroxylase activity, which was understood by using CYP2R1 deleted mice. In that mice, 25(OH)D blood level was decreased but not reached to zero (Zhu *et al.*, 2013). Thus, there are also other enzymes for this activity such as CYP27A1 and CYP3A4. CYP2R1 has high affinity for vitamin D and can activate the 25-hydroxylation of both vitamin D2 and vitamin D3, different than CYP27A1 (Shinkyo *et al.*, 2004; Guo *et al.*, 1993).

CYP2R1 can be modulated by agents that induce or suppress expression in a tissue specific way. In one study, phenobarbital, efavirenz and calcitriol suppressed the mRNA expression of CYP2R1 in fibroblasts but only calcitriol inhibited the mRNA expression of CYP2R1 in LNCaP cells.

The difference between tissues can be PXR, a nuclear receptor taken role in gene regulation by xenobiotics. While it is expressed in fibroblasts, it is not found in LNCaP cells (Ellfolk *et al.*, 2009).

## 1.3.2 CYP27A1

CYP27A1, the only mitochondrial 25-hydroxylase, was discovered by Cali *et al.* in the beginning of 1990s (Cali *et al.*, 1991). It is mainly expressed in liver and slightly expressed kidney, intestine, ovary, lung, macrophages, prostate and skin (Araya *et al.*, 2003; Gascon-Barré *et al.*, 2001; Quinn *et al.*, 2005; Tang *et al.*, 2007). It has role in bioactivation of vitamin  $D_3$  by catalyzing 25-hydroxylation. It does not 25-hydroxylate vitamin  $D_2$  unlike CYP2R1 (Hosseinpour and Wikvall, 2000; Schuster, 2011).

CYP27A1 is involved in not only vitamin D metabolism but also cholesterol metabolism. In fact, CYP27A1 was initially identified as a sterol 27-hydroxylase involved in bile acid synthesis and cholesterol metabolism in 1970s (Björkhem and Gustafsson, 1973; Zhu and Deluca, 2012). However, both sterol 27-hydroxylase and vitamin D 25-hydroxylase were verified as the same enzyme with molecular cloning of cyp27a1 gene in rabbit, rat and human (Anderson *et al.*, 1989; Usui *et al.*, 1990; Su *et al.*, 1990; Cali *et al.*, 1991; Guo *et al.*, 1993). CYP27A1 has an essential role in cholesterol homeostasis. CYP27A1 provides the formation of 27-hydroxycholesterol, which suppresses HMG-CoA reductase (Chiang, 2002; Schroepfer, 2000). By inhibiting this enzyme, cholesterol serum level decreases. This is helpful for reduction the risk of having cardiovascular diseases.

The importance of CYP27A1 is shown in humans and mice by mutations in cyp27a1 gene (Cali *et al.*, 1991; Rosen *et al.*, 1998). When there is anomaly in CYP27A1 enzyme, cholesterol metabolism is directly affected but loss of CYP27A1 did not induce health defects seen in vitamin D deficiency such as rickets, bone lesions (Moghadasian, 2004). These results imply that CYP27A1 has less effect on vitamin D metabolism than other vitamin D 25-hydroxylases, which compensate for loss of CYP27A1 activity (Cheng *et al.*, 2003).

It has been reported that human transcriptional regulation and enzymatic activity of CYP27A1 are affected by hormones, such as growth hormone, glucocorticoids, endogenous sex hormones (Araya *et al.*, 2003). However the effect of these hormones depends on cell type. For example, while estrogen results in downregulation of CYP27A1 mRNA expression and enzyme activity in HEPG2 cells; it causes upregulation of CYP27A1 mRNA expression in LNCaP cells (Tang *et al.*, 2007).

# 1.3.3 CYP27B1

CYP27B1 is mitochondrial 25-hydroxyvitamin D-1-hydroxylase (1-hydroxylase) and metabolizes 25(OH)D to  $1,25(OH)_2D$ , which is the biologically active form of vitamin D.

CYP27B1 gene locus was previously determined for vitamin D dependent rickets type 1(VDDRI) with linkage analysis and mutations in CYP27B1 gene results in VDDRI disease (Labuda *et al.*, 1990; Kitanaka *et al.*, 1998). In addition, 1 $\alpha$ -hydroxylated vitamin D metabolites are not be observed in CYP27B1-null mice, which means that CYP27B1 is the only enzyme for 1 $\alpha$ -hydroxylation. CYP27B1 is mainly found in the proximal tubules of the kidney (Zehnder *et al.*, 1999; Brunette *et al.*, 1978). However, it is also expressed by extra-renal tissues such as gastrointestinal tract, pancreas, epidermis, brain, endothelial cells, adipose tissue, and placenta (Hewison *et al.*, 2000; 2004; Zehnder *et al.*, 2001). These extra renal expressions give support the nonclassical actions of vitamin D (Townsend *et al.*, 2005). The regulation of CYP27B1 can be different depend on tissues. In kidney, CYP27B1 is tightly regulated by several factors including parathyroid hormone (PTH), fibroblast growth factor 23 (FGF23), calcium and 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D (Fig. 1.9).

![](_page_49_Figure_1.jpeg)

Figure 1.9 Regulation of CYP27B1 with several factors (Jones, 2012).

PTH upregulates CYP27B1 via cAMP since proximal promoter of CYP27B1 gene has consensus cAMP response elements (Rost *et al.*, 1981). FGF23, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, high calcium concentrations or high phosphate concentrations suppress CYP27B1 directly or indirectly (Urakawa *et al.*, 2006; Murayama *et al.*, 1998).

CYP27B1 has also epigenetic regulation. While DNA methylation causes the downregulation of CYP27B1 expression, demethylation enhances the CYP27B1 expression (Kouzmenko *et al.*, 2011; Jones *et al.*, 2014). CYP27B1 expression is suppressed in many cancer types such as breast, prostate, leukemia. The reason can be hypermethylation of CpG island in CYP27B1 (Khorchide *et al.*, 2005; Shi *et al.*, 2002; Wjst *et al.*, 2010; Fetahu *et al.*, 2014). With the suppression of CYP27B1 expression in cancer cells, local concentration of 1,25-D is reduced and this limits its activities.

#### 1.3.4 CYP24A1

CYP24A1, located in the inner mitochondrial membrane, is the only determined 24-hydroxylase associated with vitamin D metabolism. CYP24A1 catabolizes the 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, hormonally active vitamin D metabolite, to inactive or less active metabolites. In addition, this enzyme can hydroxylase 25(OH)D, less preferable substrate than 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D (Jones *et al.*, 1998). It has not only 24-hydroxylase activity but also has 23-hydroxylase activity. While 24-hydroxylase pathway causes calcitroic acid production, 23-hydroxylase pathway produces 1,25-26,23 lactone at the end of pathway (Sakaki *et al.*, 2000).

CYP24A1 is expressed mainly in kidney and oocytes but also found in many cells having the vitamin D receptor (Jones *et al.*, 1998). This implies that CYP24A1 regulates both circulating concentrations of  $1,25(OH)_2D$  and amount of  $1,25(OH)_2D$  within the cell, causes a suitable cellular response. CYP24A1 provides to control the action of  $1,25(OH)_2D$  with a negative feedback (Lohnes and Jones, 1992). It has been reported that  $1,25(OH)_2D$ induces the expression of CYP24A1. In addition, vitamin D response element (VDRE) element is located in the upstream promoter of CYP24A1 gene which supports the regulation of CYP24A1 with  $1,25-(OH)_2D$ (Ohyama *et al.*, 1993). Therefore, cells can be protected from excess activation of VDR. In addition to  $1,25-(OH)_2D$ , CYP24A1 expression can be regulated with some other factors such as PTH and FGF23. However, their effects can be changed depend on cell types (Zierold *et al.*, 2000; 2001; Armbrecht *et al.*, 1998; Perwad *et al.*, 2005).

It has been reported that a number of tumor types have high CYP24A1 expression and that increase in CYP24A1 expression causes to catabolize the  $1,25(OH)_2D$ , which suppresses the anti-tumorigenic effects such as antiproliferative, antiangiogenic and proapoptotic effects (Horvath *et al.*, 2010; Friedrich *et al.*, 2003; Mimori *et al.*, 2004; Parise *et al.*, 2006). In addition, it has been detected that high tumor CYP24A1 expression is associated with an inadequate prognosis. All of these suggest that CYP24A1 may be a candidate oncogene (Albertson *et al.*, 2000). Therefore, inhibitors of CYP24A1 can be important for the prevention and treatment of cancer and vitamin D catabolism related diseases. Up to now, some compounds have been found as CYP24A1 inhibitor such as ketoconazole, genistein but these are not only specific to CYP24A1 (Muindi *et al.*, 2010; Cross *et al.*, 2004). Finding very specific CYP24A1 inhibitors can be useful for very wide field of applications about vitamin D deficiency related diseases.

#### 1.4 Aim of the Study

Vitamin D, a secosteroid hormone, has been widely known for its remarkable role in maintaining bone health by regulating calcium and phosphate homeostasis. In addition to this typical role, vitamin D has a much broader range of effects on human health than believed previously such as muscle function, cardiovascular homeostasis, nervous function, and the immune response. Vitamin D is metabolized by cytochrome P450 enzymes (CYPs). CYPs play a key role not only in vitamin D metabolism, but also metabolism of a wide range of endogenous compounds such as cholesterol, steroids, fatty acids, and bile acids, as well as exogenous compounds including drugs and dietary products. Because of the increase consumption of herbal products containing polyphenols, numerous studies on interaction between these compounds and CYPs have been documented so far. From these reports, it has been shown that these enzymes are regulated by plant phenolic compounds and these phenolics are indicated as the main inducers or inhibitors of cytochrome P450 enzymes. Among these phenolic compounds, resveratrol and quercetin were selected specifically for this thesis project. So far, accumulating data is available for the effect of resveratrol or quercetin on some of the CYP450 enzymes. Although few studies poorly revealed the interaction between vitamin D receptor (VDR) and these phenolic compounds, the role of resveratrol and quercetin on vitamin D metabolizing CYPs were not studied before. Therefore, the purpose of present study was to evaluate the potential effects of resveratrol and quercetin on vitamin D metabolizing CYP27A1, CYP2R1, CYP24A1 and CYP27B1 enzymes. This study is the first concerning individual effects of quercetin and resveratrol on vitamin D metabolizing CYPs.

In that purpose, human embryonic kidney cell line (HEK-293) and human hepatocellular carcinoma cell line (HUH-7) were treated with resveratrol and quercetin at half maximal inhibitory concentrations (IC50) to obtain protein and total RNA for in vitro investigation of the effects of resveratrol and quercetin on the protein and mRNA expressions of vitamin D metabolizing CYPs by using Western Blot technique and qRT-PCR method, respectively.

•

## **CHAPTER 2**

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

## **2.1 Materials**

## 2.1.1 Cell Lines

In this study, the effects of quercetin and resveratrol on vitamin D metabolizing cytochrome P450 enzymes are studied on human embryonic kidney cell line HEK-293 and human hepatoma cell line HUH-7. Embryonic kidney cell line HEK-293 (ATCC® CRL-1573<sup>TM</sup>) was a gift from Assoc. Prof. Dr. A. Elif Erson Bensan, Biology Department, Middle East Technical University. Hepatocellular carcinoma HUH-7 (JCRB0403) cancer cell line was a gift from Assoc. Prof. Dr. Rengül Çetin Atalay, Bioinformatics Institute, Middle East Technical University, Ankara, Turkey.

## 2.1.2 Chemicals and Materials

Resveratrol (R5010), Quercetin (Q4951), Bicinchoninic acid (D8284), ammonium acetate (A7672), bovine serum albumin (BSA; A7511), phenyl methane sulfonyl fluoride (PMSF; P7626), sodium potassium tartarate (Rochella salt; S2377), 2-amino-2(hydroxymethyl)-1,3-propandiol (Tris; T1378), acrylamide (A-8887), ammonium per sulfate (APS; A-3678), bromophenol blue (B5525), diethanolamine (D-2286), diethylpyrocarbonate (DEPC; D5758), glycerol (G5516), glycine (G-7126), β-mercaptoethanol (M6250), methanol (34885), N'-N'-bis-methylene-acrylamide (M7256), N-N-dimethylformamide (D-8654), phenazine methosulfate (P9625), sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS; L4390), sodium-potassium (Na-K) tartarate (S-2377), tween 20 (P1379) were purchased from Sigma Chemical Company, Saint Louis, Missouri, USA.

Magnesium chloride (MgCl<sub>2</sub>; 05833), potassium chloride (KCl 104935), potassium dihydrogen phosphate (KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>; 04871), di-potassium hydrogen phosphate (K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>; 05101), sodium carbonate (06398), sodium hydroxide (06462), boric acid (A949265), chloroform (1.02431.2500), copper (II) sulfate pentahydrate (CuSO<sub>4</sub>.5H<sub>2</sub>O; A894987 605), folin-phenol reagent (1.09001.0500), sodium carbonate (Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>; 1.06392), sodium chloride (NaCl; 1.06400), sodium hydroxide (NaOH; 06462), zinc chloride (ZnCl<sub>2</sub>; 108815) were the products of E. Merck, Darmstadt, Germany.

Absolute ethanol (32221) and acetyl acetone (33005) were obtained from Riedel de-Haen Chemical Company, Germany. Isopropanol (AS040-L50) was the product of Atabay, Istanbul, Turkey. QIAzol® (79306) was purchased from QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany.

5-bromo 4-chloro 3-indoyl phosphate (BCIP; R0821), dithiothreitol (DDT; R0861), gene rulerTM 50 bp DNA ladder (SM0371), light cycler-fast start DNA Master<sup>Plus</sup> SYBR green I (K0252), Maloney murine leukemia virus reverse transcriptase (M-MuLu-RT; K1622), pre-stained protein ladder (SM0671) were purchased from MBI Fermentas, USA.

Non-fat dry milk (170-6404) and tetra methyl ethylene diamine (TEMED; 161-0801) were the products of Bio-Rad Laboratories, Richmond, California, USA.

Ethylene diamine tetra acetic acid (EDTA; A5097) and nitrotetrazolium blue chloride (NBT; A1243) were acquired from Applichem GmbH, Germany.

The CYP24A1 (sc-66851), CYP27B1 (sc-67260), CYP2R1 (sc-48987), CYP27A1 (sc-14835),  $\beta$ -Actin (sc-47778) primary antibodies, donkey antigoat IgG-AP (sc2022), goat anti-rabbit IgG-AP (sc-2034) and donkey antimouse IgG-AP (sc-2320) were purchased from Santa Cruz (Santa Cruz, CA). Primers were made by Alpha DNA, Montreal, Canada.

Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM; BE12-614F) was purchased from Lonza, Walkersville, MD, USA. Pen-Strep solution (03-031-1B) and trypsin-EDTA solution (03-050-1B) were the products of the Biological Industries, Beit-Haemek, Israel. RIPA buffer (9806) was purchased from Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly, MA.

## 2.2 Methods

## 2.2.1 Cell Culture

## 2.2.1.1 Cell Culture Conditions

HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) containing 4.5g/L glucose, 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 1% penicillin-streptomycin and 1% L-glutamine. Cells were incubated at 37°C with 5% carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) in a humidified EC 160 NÜVE incubator. NÜVE MN 090 Class II Safety Cabinet is used for cell culture studies. The culture mediums were renewed in 2-3 days for appropriate growth conditions.

#### 2.2.1.2 Cell Thawing

Cells, which were in cryotubes, were defrosted at  $37^{\circ}$ C water bath after taken from liquid nitrogen. Then, they were immediately transferred to T25 cell culture flask involving 7 mL of pre-warmed growth medium and incubated in  $37^{\circ}$ C CO<sub>2</sub> incubator. After 24 hours, medium was changed with new medium in order to eliminate dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO).

## 2.2.1.3 Subculturing the Cell Lines

When cells were 80% confluent in the T25 flask, they were transferred to T75 flask. To transfer cells, medium was removed and cells were washed with pre-warmed 7 mL of 10 mM phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and then cells were detached with 1 ml trypsin and transferred to T75 flask by addding 6 ml growth medium. Then, cells again placed in CO<sub>2</sub> incubator. When cells were 80% confluent, they were routinely split in 1:4 in the T75 flasks as follows. The medium was removed and cells were washed with prewarmed 10 mL of 10 mM phosphate buffered saline (PBS). In order to detach cells, 1 ml trypsin was added to the flask and incubated at 37°C for 3-5 minutes. After detaching cells, 3 ml prewarmed growth medium was added and 1 ml of this mixture was transferred into new T75 flask containing 14 ml fresh culture medium. The culture was placed in CO<sub>2</sub> incubator at 37°C. This procedure was repeated in every 3-4 days.

#### 2.2.1.4 Cell Freezing

When cells were 80% confluent in the T-75 flask, they can be stored in cryotubes for future studies. Cells were freezed by using following procudere. Initially, growth medium was removed and cells were washed

with 15 mL of pre-warmed 10 mM PBS and 1 mL of pre-warmed trypsin was added to T-75 flask and placed in 37°C CO<sub>2</sub> incubator for 3-5 minutes. Then, 4 mL of growth medium was added over the detached cells. Medium provides the inactivation of trypsin. This mixture was transferred into a 15 mL falcon tube and centrifuged at 400 x g for 5 minutes at room temperature. This supernatant was removed, 1 ml growth medium was added to resuspend pellet and pipetting was done. After that, the cell suspension was transferred to cryotube and 100  $\mu$ L DMSO, cryoprotectant, was added. Cryotube was immediately placed in the -80°C freezer and after a week it was transferred to liquid nitrogen tank for longer term storage.

## 2.2.1.5 Polyphenol Treatments of Cells for IC50 Determination

HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells were seeded in 24 well plate with 500  $\mu$ l DMEM media at a density of 9 × 10<sup>4</sup> per well and 6 × 10<sup>4</sup> per well, respectively. Cells were incubated 24 hours at 37°C and 5 % CO<sub>2</sub>. One day after seeding, as given in Table 2.1, cells were treated with a different range of resveratrol or quercetin concentrations to obtain a half maximal inhibitory concentration (IC50) for 48 hours incubation period and compared with vehicle (DMSO) control cells.

For treatment of HEK293 cells, a fresh solution of 2 mM resveratrol and 2 mM quercetin; for treatment of HUH-7 cells, a fresh solution of 4 mM resveratrol and 4 mM quercetin were prepared in DMEM growth medium containing 0,5 % and 0,35 % DMSO, respectively. These solutions were diluted to 200 $\mu$ M and 400 $\mu$ M for HEK293 and HUH7 cells, respectively. Concentration range of treatments according to the type of polyphenols and cell lines are given in Table 2.1. After 48 hours, Alamar Blue Assay was performed for cell proliferation and IC50 determination.

**Table 2.1** Concentration range of treatments according to the type of polyphenols and cell lines.

	Resveratrol	Quercetin
HEK293	0-90 μΜ	0-140 μM
HUH7	0-200 µM	0-250 μΜ

# 2.2.1.6 Alamar Blue Assay for IC50 Determination

In this study, the effects of quercetin and resveratrol on vitamin D metabolizing cytochrome P450 enzymes were studied on human embryonic kidney cell line HEK-293 and human hepatoma cell line HUH-7. For that purpose, at the beginning of this study, the effects of polyphenols (quercetin and resveratrol) on HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells' viability and IC50 values were determined by Alamar Blue (AB) Assay.

Alamar Blue involves resazurin, which is weakly fluorescent blue indicator dye. This dye is cell permeable and non toxic to the cells. When this dye enters the cells, resazurin is reduced to resorufin with a reducing environment in the cytosol of living cells. Resorufin is pink and highly fluorescent. Viable cells increases the overall fluorescence and pink color of the media due to continuous convertion of resazurin to resorufin. Therefore, the intensity of fluorescence produced is proportional to the number of living cells. For Alamar Blue Assay, cells were seeded into a 24 well plate and allowed to attach overnight. Attached cells were treated with a range of polyphenol concentrations for 48 hours as mentioned before. After 48 hours incubation time with polyphenols, Alamar Blue (AB) Assay was carried out. The medium was discarded and cells were washed with PBS. Then, cells were incubated 4 hours with medium containing Alamar Blue reagent at a final concentration of 10% and transferred to 96 well plate to read absorbance values by Multiskan<sup>™</sup> FC Microplate Photometer (Thermo Scientific) at 570 and 600 nm. Percent reduction of cells was calculated by using the following formula;

%AB reduction = 
$$\frac{(\varepsilon_{\text{ox}}\lambda_2)(A\lambda_1) - (\varepsilon_{\text{ox}}\lambda_1)(A\lambda_2)}{(\varepsilon_{\text{red}}\lambda_1)(A'\lambda_2) - (\varepsilon_{\text{red}}\lambda_2)(A'\lambda_1)} \times 100$$

In the formula,  $\epsilon\lambda 1$  and  $\epsilon\lambda 2$  are constants representing the molar extinction coefficient of AB at 570 and 600 nm, respectively, in the oxidized ( $\epsilon$ ox) and reduced ( $\epsilon$ red) forms. A $\lambda 1$  and A $\lambda 2$  represent the absorbance of test wells at 570 and 600 nm, respectively.

A' $\lambda$ 1 and A' $\lambda$ 2 represent absorbance of negative control wells at 570 and 600 nm, respectively. After obtaining %AB reduction, an inhibitory concentration of polyphenols at which 50% of cell growth was inhibited (IC50) was calculated by using GraphPad Prism statistical software.

## 2.2.2 Protein Extraction

Cells were seeded to 100 x 20mm tissue culture petri dishes at plating density of 2.700.000 cells/ petri dish (for HEK293 cells) and 1.800.000 cells/ petri dish (for HUH7 cells). Three groups were constructed in triplicate for each experiment. First group is used as a control, second group as a vehicle (DMSO) control, third group as a treated one. One day after seeding, while first group dishes were replaced with fresh growth medium as the control group; second group dishes were replaced with new medium containing DMSO as a vehicle control. At the same time, third group dishes treated with resveratrol or quercetin as determined IC50 concentrations. Thereafter, the same procedure is used for all groups. After 48 hours treatment incubation, growth medium was removed and the cells were washed three times by using cold (4 °C) PBS buffer. After the last washing, 2 ml PBS was added to the dishes. Dishes were incubated on ice for 5 minutes and the cells were scraped. Lysates were taken into eppendorf tubes and centrifuged at 14000 x g in a cold microfuge for 10 minutes. Supernatant was removed to get rid of PBS. Commercially available 10X RIPA buffer from Cell Signaling Technology was diluted to 1X with distilled water and then, 1mM phenylmethanesulfonyl fluoride (PMSF) was added as a protease inhibitor. 400 µL of prepared buffer was added into the cell pellet in each eppendorf to lyse the cells. These lysates mixed well with pipetting and incubated on ice for 5 minutes. Then, the lysates were sonicated for 4 minutes and centrifuged at 14000 x g in a cold microfuge for 10 minutes. Supernatants were taken and stored at -80 °C freezer.

## 2.2.3 Determination of Protein Concentration with BCA Method

Protein concentrations of cell culture lysates were determined by the BCA (Bicinchoninic Acid) method using crystalline bovine serum albumin as a standard (Smith *et al.*, 1985).

The principle of this method is conversion of  $Cu^{2+}$  to  $Cu^{1+}$  under alkaline conditions and reaction of two BCA molecules with one  $Cu^{1+}$  ion. This reaction causes forming a purple color that absorbs light at a wavelength of 562 nm. The absorbance at this wavelength is directly proportional to the amount of protein concentration.

Reagents:

Reagent A:

0.4 g of CuSO<sub>4</sub>.5H<sub>2</sub>O was dissolved in 10 mL dH<sub>2</sub>O.

Reagent B:

8 g of  $Na_2CO_3H_2O$  and 1.6 g of  $NaKC_4H_4O_6$  was dissolved with  $dH_2O$  and titrated with  $NaHCO_3$  to pH 11.25 and the volume was completed to 100 mL with  $dH_2O$ . The pH of the solution was checked at the end.

Reagent C:

4 g of BCA was dissolved in 100 mL of  $dH_2O$ .

BCA Solution:

Reagent A, Reagent B and Reagent C were mixed in the same order with the ratio of 1:25:25.

Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA) Protein Standards: 0.025, 0.05, 0.075, 0.1, 0.15, 0.2 mg/mL

Protein Sample:

While control samples were diluted 100 times; treated samples were diluted 50 times.

100  $\mu$ L of BSA standards and samples were mixed with 100  $\mu$ L of BCA solution and incubated at 60°C for 15 minutes. Then, 100  $\mu$ L of this mixture was added into the 96 well plate. The absorbances of samples were measured at 562 nm with Multiskan<sup>TM</sup> GO Microplate Spectrophotometer.

Protein concentration was calculated by the following formula; Protein Concentration (mg/ml) =  $\frac{[OD_{562nm}]}{Slope of standards} \times Dilution$ 

## 2.2.4 Determination of Protein Expression

# 2.2.4.1 Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate-Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)

The effects of quercetin and resveratrol on protein expressions of vitamin D metabolizing CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP24A1 and CYP27B1 enzymes of HEK293 and HUH7 cell lines were analyzed by Western blot method as described by Towbin *et al.* (1979) with some modifications.

Proteins were separated by sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) by using 4% stacking gel and 10% separating gel through a discontinuous buffer system as described by Laemmli (1970). Separating and stacking gel solutions were prepared freshly according to Table 2.2.

Components	Separating Gel	Stacking Gel
	Solution	Solution
Monomer	10 %	4%
Concentration		
Gel Solution	5 mL	650 μL
dH <sub>2</sub> O	6,02 mL	3,05 mL
Separating Buffer	3,75 mL	
Stacking Buffer		1,25 mL
10% SDS	150 μL	50 µL
10% APS	75 μL	25 μL
TEMED	15 μL	5 µL
Total Volume	15 mL	5 mL

**Table 2.2**Components of separating and stacking gel solutions.

Vertical slab gel electrophoresis was performed with Mini-PROTEAN tetra cell mini trans blot module (Bio-Rad, Richmond, CA). The gel sandwich unit was set up by using two glass plates with one cm space. 4,25 mL separating gel solution was put into the sandwich unit. Then, butanol was added at the top of the seperating gel to obtain smooth gel surface and to

provide fast polymerization of gel. When seperating gel was polymerized, the butanol was discarded. After that, stacking gel solution was added over the seperating gel and immediately the comb was inserted. After the stacking gel was polymerized, the comb was removed carefully. Then, 1X electroning running buffer was added to fill the wells. Wells were cleaned up by a syringe to remove air bubbles and remaining gel particles, which can inhibit the running of protein samples. Protein samples were diluted with dH<sub>2</sub>O according to the following formula;

$$V = \frac{[Conc. of Protein]}{1.333} \times 20 - 20$$

V is the volume of dH<sub>2</sub>O to be added to dissolve 20  $\mu$ L of sample. This calculation provides to obtain 1 mg/ mL concentration after sample dilution buffer was added. Then, 45 $\mu$ l diluted sample was mixed with 15 $\mu$ l sample dilution buffer (4X) and diluted samples were incubated 1.5 minutes at 100°C heat block. After that, 20 or 30  $\mu$ g of each samples (depends on genes) and 4  $\mu$ g of protein ladder as marker was loaded on different wells. After loading the samples, gel running module was placed in the main buffer tank filled with electronic running buffer (ERB). The tank was connected to the Bio-Rad power supply and electrophoresis was run at 20 mA–90 V in stacking gel and 30 mA–200 V in separating gel.

# Reagents:

#### Gel Solution

14.6 g acrylamide and 0.4 g N'-N'-bis-methylene-acrylamide were dissolved separately with  $dH_2O$  then mixed and filtered through filter paper. The final volume was completed to 50 mL.

Separating Buffer (1.5 M Tris-HCl, pH 8.8)

18.15 g of tris-base was dissolved with 50 mL  $dH_2O$ , and titrated with 10 M HCl to pH 8.8. The volume was completed to 100 mL. The pH was checked at the end.

Stacking Buffer (0.5 M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8)

6 g of tris-base was dissolved with 60 mL  $dH_2O$ , and titrated with 10 M HCl to pH 6.8. The volume was completed to 100 mL. The pH was checked at the end.

Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate - SDS (10%) 1 g of SDS was dissolved with dH<sub>2</sub>O, and the volume was completed to 10 mL.

Ammonium Persulfate - APS (10%, Fresh)40 mg of APS was dissolved in 400 μL distilled water.

Tetramethylethylenediamine - TEMED (Commercial)

Sample Dilution Buffer-SDB (4x)

2.5 mL of 1 M tris-HCl buffer (pH 6.8), 4 mL glycerol, 0.8 g SDS, 2 mL  $\beta$ mercaptoethanol and 0.001 g bromophenol blue were used and the volume was completed to 10 mL with dH<sub>2</sub>O.

Electrophoretic Running Buffer - ERB:

0.25 M Tris, 1.92 M glycine (10x Stock, diluted to 1x before use by adding 0.1% SDS)

15 g tris-base was dissolved with 350 mL  $dH_2O$ , then 72 g glycine was added. The volume of the mixture was completed to 500 mL.

It was prepared as 10x stock solution and it was diluted to 1x. 1 g of SDS was added per liter of 1x buffer before use.

## 2.2.4.2 Western Blotting

After electrophoretic separation was finished, gel was taken and transferred into transfer buffer for 10 minutes in order to equilibrate the gel and to get rid of SDS. At the same time, the PVDF membrane was cut as equel size with the gel. Because PVDF membrane is hydrophobic, it was incubated with 100% methanol for 30 seconds. Then the membrane was equilibrated in transfer buffer for 5 minutes. After that, the gel, PVDF membrane, Whatman papers and two fiber pads were placed in transfer sandwich as shown in Figure 2.1. The transfer sandwich was placed into Mini Trans-Blot module (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Richmond, CA, USA) and module was filled with transfer buffer. The transfer was carried out at 90 volt and 400 mA for 90 minutes.

![](_page_68_Figure_0.jpeg)

Figure 2.1 Western blot sandwich.

When tranfer was finished, the membrane was washed with TBST for 15 minutes to remove transfer buffer and salts. After that, membrane was incubated with blocking solution in room temperature for an hour, which prevents non-specific binding by covering empty spaces. After that, the membrane was incubated with primary antibodies for 2 hours at room temperature or overnight at 4°C by shaking depends on types of antibodies. Antibodies used in the experiments and their optimized dilutions were given in Table 2.3. The membrane was washed with TBST for three times each of which is 10 minutes to remove the unbound primary antibody. Then, the membrane was incubated with alkaline phosphatase conjugated secondary antibody for an hour. After incubation with secondary antibody, the membrane was washed with TBST for three times each of which is 10 minutes to remove the unbound primary antibody antibody, the membrane was washed with TBST for three times each of which is 10 minutes to remove the unbound primary antibody and to prevent non-

specific reaction. Finally, the blot was incubated with alkaline phosphate substrate solution. The band intensities were analyzed by Image J visualization software developed by NIH.

**Table 2.3** Antibodies and the optimum dilutions for Western Blot Analysis.

	Primary antibody	Secondary antibody
	(dilution)	(dilution)
CYP2R1	goat polyclonal anti-	AP conjugated anti-
	CY2R1	goat IgG
	(1/250 dilution)	(1/1000)
CYP27A1	goat polyclonal anti-	AP conjugated anti-
	CY27A1	goat IgG
	(1/250 dilution)	(1/2000)
CYP24A1	Rabbit polyclonal anti-	AP conjugated anti-
	CY24A1	rabbit IgG
	(1/1000 dilution)	(1/2000)
CYP27B1	Rabbit polyclonal anti-	AP conjugated anti-
	CY27B1	rabbit IgG
	(1/500 dilution)	(1/2000)

Reagents:

Transfer Buffer: (25 mM Tris, 192 mM Glycine)

3.03 g trisma-base and 14.4 g glycine was dissolved in 200 mL methanol, and the volume was completed to 1 L with distilled water.

TBST: (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.4, 500 mM NaCl, 0.05% Tween 20)

9.5 g of NaCl was dissolved in some water and 6.5 mL of 1 M tris-HCl buffer was added. Then pH of the solution was adjusted to 7.4. Finally, 165  $\mu$ L tween 20 was added and volume was completed to 350 mL with distilled water.

Blocking Solution: (5% Non-Fat Dry Milk)5 g non-fat dry milk was dissolved in 100 mL TBS

Primary Antibody: 1/250 to 1/1000 dilution

Secondary Antibody: 1/1000 to 1/3000 dilution

Alkaline Phosphatase Substrate Solution:

Solution A: 2.67 mL of 1.5 M Tris-HCl Buffer (pH 8.8), 4 mL of 1 M NaCl, 96  $\mu$ L of Diethanolamine, 820  $\mu$ L of 100 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 40  $\mu$ L of 100 mM ZnCl<sub>2</sub> and 12.2 mg of Nitrotetrazolium Blue Chloride (NBT) were mixed and the pH of the mixture was adjusted to 9.55 with saturated Tris. Then the volume was completed to 40 mL with distilled water.

Solution B: 2 mg of Phenazine Methosulfate was dissolved in 1 mL of distilled water.

Solution C: 5.44 mg of BCIP (5-bromo 4-chloro 3-indoyl phosphate) was dissolved in 136  $\mu$ L of N-N-dimethylformamide.

To prepare the substrate solution, 40 mL of Solution A, 136  $\mu$ L of Solution C, and 268  $\mu$ L of Solution B were mixed for two membranes.

#### 2.2.5 Determination of mRNA Expression

# 2.2.5.1 Isolation of Total RNA from Cell Lines

The important step in RNA isolation is the inhibition of RNase activity. For that reason, distilled water containing % 0.1 (v/v) diethylpyrocarbonate (DEPC) is used to treat all plastic and glass equipments used for total RNA. After the evaporation of excess DEPC, the equipments were autoclaved.

Cell lines were seeded into 6 well plate at plating density of 450.000 cells/well (for HEK-293 cells) and 300.000 cells/well (for HUH-7 cells) for RNA isolation. Three groups were constituted in the same way used during protein extraction. One day after seeding, while first group dishes were replaced with fresh growth medium as the control group, second group dishes were replaced with new medium containing DMSO as a vehicle control. At the same time, third group dishes treated with resveratrol or quercetin at IC50 concentrations. After 48 hours of treatment, growth medium in the wells was removed and the cells were washed three times by using cold PBS buffer. After PBS buffer was removed, 1 mL of QIAzol® was added into the wells and incubated for 5 minutes at room temperature in chemical hood. Then, pipetting was done to detach the cells and QIAzol® cell lysate mixture was transferred into a 2 mL eppendorf tube. 200 µL of chloroform was added to tube and the tube was shaken vigorously. After shaking, the tube was incubated for 3 mimutes in room temperature. The tube was centrifuged at 12000 x g for 15 minutes at 4°C. After centrifugation, three layers were observed in the tube. Because, RNA was included in the upper aqueous phase, this upper part (~500 µl) was transferred into new eppendorf tube. After that, 500 µl cold isopropanol was added into the tube and the tube was shaken gently. It was incubated at room temperature for 10 minutes. Then, it was centrifuged at 12000 x g for
20 minutes at 4°C. After centifugation, the supernatant was removed and the pellet was mixed with 1 mL of 75% ethanol. The tube was centrifuged again at 7500 x g for 5 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was removed without thouching pellet and excess amount of ethanol was evaporated in hood. Finally, RNA was dissolved in 20  $\mu$ L of nuclease-free distilled water and stored at -80°C.

#### 2.2.5.2 Determination of RNA Concentration

RNA concentration was determined by measuring the absorbance at 260 nm, at which RNA gives maximum absorbance. Purity of RNA was checked with the 260/280 nm ratio. The ratio of OD260/OD280 must be between 1.8 and 2.2. While, below 1.8 indicates the DNA contamination, above 2.2 indicates the protein or phenol contamination. The concentration and purity of the RNA were measured at NanoDrop<sup>TM</sup> 2000 (Thermo Scientific).

#### 2.2.5.3 cDNA Synthesis

Reagents:

5X Reaction Buffer : 250 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.3, 250 mM KCl, 20 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 50 mM DDT

M-MuLV-RT: Moloney-Murine Leukemia Virus Reverse Transcriptase

Ribolock: RNase inhibitor

Oligo (dT)18 primer: a synthetic single-stranded 18-mer oligonucleotide with 5'- and 3'-hydroxyl ends

dNTP: Deoxyribonucleotide triphosphate (10mM)

cDNA is synthesized from RNA by reverse transcription process using Fermentas RevertAid<sup>TM</sup> First Strand cDNA synthesis Kit (K1622). 1  $\mu$ g of total RNA isolated from cell lines and 1  $\mu$ L of oligo dT primer (Fermentas, Hanover, MD, USA) were mixed in an eppendorf tube. Then, the final volume of the mixture was completed to 10  $\mu$ L with nuclease-free distilled water. The solution was mixed gently and spinned down by microfuge. Mixture was incubated at 70°C for 5 minutes. Then, it was cooled in ice. After that, 4  $\mu$ L of 5X reaction buffer, 7  $\mu$ L nuclease-free distilled water, 1  $\mu$ L Ribolock, 1  $\mu$ L M-MuLV-RT (Moloney-Murine Leukemia Virus Reverse Transcriptase) and 2  $\mu$ L of 10 mM dNTP were added. The tube was mixed gently, spinned down by microfuge and incubated at 42°C for 1 hour. Finally, the reaction was stopped by heating at 70°C for 10 minutes and chilled on ice. cDNA synthesized was stored at -20°C.

#### 2.2.5.4 Quantitative Real-Time PCR

The effects of quercetin and resveratrol on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP24A1 and CYP27B1 gene expressions in HEK293 and HUH7 cell lines were analyzed by quantitative Real Time PCR (qRT-PCR) using Light Cycler FastStart DNA Master<sup>Plus</sup> SYBR Green I (Roche Applied Science, Basel, Switzerland) and Corbett Rotor Gene 6000 (Corbett life Science, PO Box 435, Concorde, NSW 2137).

The 20  $\mu$ L of reaction mixture was prepared with 100 ng cDNA, 5  $\mu$ M reverse and forward primers, 10  $\mu$ L Fast Start Universal SYBR Green Master (ROX) and RNase free distilled water. No template control (NTC) was used in order to detect any contamination. RPL13A was used as an internal standard. Primer sequences for related genes, annealing temperatures and product sizes for gene expression analysis by real-time PCR were given in Table 2.4.

The following qRT-PCR run cycle protocol was used:

- initial melting at 95 °C for 10 minutes,
- amplification and quantification program repeated 45 times;
  melting at 95 °C for 30 seconds,
  - annealing at 58-62 °C (depending on the gene) for 20 seconds,
  - extension at 72 °C for 20 seconds with a single fluorescent measurement.
- melting curve program 50-99 °C with a heating rate of 0.1 °C/s and continuous fluorescence measurement.

At the end of each amplification reaction, melting curve analysis of the amplification product was done to confirm the detection of a PCR product. Quantities of specific mRNAs in the sample were measured according to corresponding gene specific relative standard curve obtained from serial dilution of control sample (1:5, 1:50, 1:500, 1:1000). Light cycler quantification software was used to draw the standard curve.

Gene	Forward Primer	Reverse Primer	Annealing	Product
	$(5^{\prime} \rightarrow 3^{\prime})$	$(5^{\prime} \rightarrow 3^{\prime})$	Temp	Size
RPL13A	CCGCCCTACGACAAGAAA	CAGGGTGGCTGTCACTGC	09 س	141
CYP27A1	CGCAGGATTGCAGAGCTGGAG	CTCATCTGAGACATGGCAGCAGC	62	247
CYP2R1	TTTATCGGCAACATCTATTCCCTGG	AGCCATTTAGAACCACAGTTGATATG C	60	133
CYP27B1	CTGGCAGAGCTTGAATTGCAAATG	rccagtttggtcagataggcattagg	62	265
CYP24A1	CCAAGTGCAACAAAAGCTTCTTAA GG	IGTCTTCACTGGATCCCAACACCTG	60	245

Primer sequences, annealing temperatures and product sizes of the genes. Table 2.4

#### 2.2.6 Statistical Analysis

GraphPad Prism version 6 statistical software package for windows is used for statistical analysis. All results were expressed as means  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD). Unpaired, two-tailed student's t test is used and p<0.05 were chosen as the level for significance.

#### **CHAPTER 3**

#### RESULTS

#### 3.1 Cell culture

#### 3.1.1 Cell Viability Assay by Alamar Blue and IC50 Determination

Alamar Blue (AB) assay was carried out to observe cell proliferation and to determine IC50 value. In this study, the effects of polyphenols; quercetin and resveratrol on HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells' viability and determination of IC50 values were carried out by Alamar Blue assay. Percent reduction of cells was calculated by a following formula;

$$\text{%AB reduction} = \frac{(\varepsilon_{\text{ox}}\lambda_2)(A\lambda_1) - (\varepsilon_{\text{ox}}\lambda_1)(A\lambda_2)}{(\varepsilon_{\text{red}}\lambda_1)(A'\lambda_2) - (\varepsilon_{\text{red}}\lambda_2)(A'\lambda_1)} \times 100$$

The details of Alamar Blue protocol and calculation of IC50 were explained in method part.

#### 3.1.1.1 IC50 Determination of Quercetin Treated HEK293 Cells

The effect of quercetin on viability of HEK-293 cells was examined using Alamar Blue assay. Percent survival values of quercetin treated HEK293

cells are given in Table 3.1 and Figure 3.1. Results showed that quercetin treatment ranging from 0 to 140  $\mu$ M inhibited the proliferation of HEK-293 cells in a concentration dependent manner. Values reflecting the cell number are expressed as percentages of the control cells (vehicle DMSO control) and represented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD). In order to determine IC50 value, quercetin concentrations were converted to their log value and cell viability graph was drawn (Figure 3.2). According to this analysis, IC50 value of quercetin was estimated to be 60,72  $\mu$ M for HEK293 cells.

**Table 3.1**Percent survival of HEK293 cells with quercetin treatmentranging from 0 to 140  $\mu$ M.

Quercetin Conc.	Percent Survival
(µM)	
0	$100,00 \pm 6,13$
20	$80,\!68 \pm 5,\!43$
40	$61,\!68 \pm 1,\!48$
60	$48,\!79\pm5,\!07$
80	$47,56 \pm 6,64$
100	$41,03 \pm 5,21$
120	$39,62 \pm 1,41$
140	$2,\!24\pm6,\!89$



**Figure 3.1** The cell viability graph of HEK-293 treated with quercetin ranging from 0 to 140  $\mu$ M. Data presented as mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$ 3.



**Figure 3.2** The cell viability curve of HEK-293 treated with quercetin. Data presented as mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$ 3.

#### 3.1.1.2 IC50 Determination of Resveratrol Treated HEK293 Cells

The effect of resveratrol on viability of HEK-293 cells was observed with Alamar Blue assay. Percent survival values of resveratrol treated HEK293 cells are given in Table 3.2 and Figure 3.3. Results showed that resveratrol treatment ranging from 0 to 90  $\mu$ M inhibited the proliferation of HEK-293 cells in a concentration dependent manner. Values reflecting the cell number are expressed as percentages of the control cells (vehicle DMSO control) and represented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD). In order to determine IC50 value, quercetin concentrations were converted to their log value and cell viability graph was drawn (Figure 3.4). According to this analysis, IC50 value of resveratrol was estimated to be 34,36  $\mu$ M for HEK293 cells.

**Table 3.2** Percent survival of HEK293 cells with resveratrol treatment ranging from 0 to 90  $\mu$ M.

<b>Resveratrol Conc.</b>	Percent Survival
(μ <b>M</b> )	
0	$100,00 \pm 6,77$
15	$80,\!32\pm3,\!98$
30	$47,\!29 \pm 2,\!62$
45	$41,23 \pm 3,64$
60	39,06 ± 2,28
75	$36,\!79\pm3,\!76$
90	$14,\!48 \pm 2,\!58$



**Figure 3.3** The cell viability graph of HEK-293 treated with resveratrol ranging from 0 to 90  $\mu$ M. Data presented as mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$ 3.



Figure 3.4The cell viability curve of HEK-293 treated with resveratrol.Data presented as mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$ 3

#### 3.1.1.3 IC50 Determination of Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells

The effect of quercetin on viability of HUH-7 cells was observed using Alamar Blue assay. Percent survival values of quercetin treated HUH-7 cells are given in Table 3.3 and Figure 3.5. Results showed that quercetin treatment ranging from 0 to 250  $\mu$ M inhibited the proliferation of HUH-7 cells in a concentration dependent manner. Values reflecting the cell number are expressed as percentages of the control cells (vehicle DMSO control) and represented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD). In order to determine IC50 value, cell viability graph was drawn (Figure 3.6). According to this analysis, IC50 value of quercetin was estimated to be 185,31  $\mu$ M for HUH-7 cells.

Table 3.3	Percent surv	vival of HUH7	cells with	quercetin	treatment	ranging
from 0 to 2	250 μM.					

Quercetin Conc.	Percent Survival
(µM)	
0	$100,\!00 \pm 0,\!77$
50	$92,77\pm4,79$
100	$87,50 \pm 2,45$
125	$88,\!37\pm2,\!79$
150	$70,62 \pm 7,51$
200	$33,31 \pm 2,72$
250	$24,\!38 \pm 1,\!93$



Figure 3.5The cell viability graph of HUH-7 treated with quercetinranging from 0 to 250  $\mu$ M. Data presented as mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$ 3.



Figure 3.6The cell viability curve of HUH-7 treated with quercetin.Data presented as mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$ 3.

#### 3.1.1.4 IC50 Determination of Resveratrol Treated HUH-7 Cells

The effect of resveratrol on viability of HUH-7 cells was observed with Alamar Blue assay. Percent survival values of resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells are given in Table 3.4 and Figure 3.7. Results showed that resveratrol treatment ranging from 0 to 200  $\mu$ M inhibited the proliferation of HUH-7 cells in a concentration dependent manner. Values reflecting the cell number are expressed as percentages of the control cells (vehicle DMSO control) and represented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD). In order to determine IC50 value, cell viability graph was drawn (Figure 3.8). According to this analysis, IC50 value of resveratrol was estimated to be 131,93  $\mu$ M for HUH-7 cells.

**Table 3.4** Percent survival of HUH7 cells with resveratrol treatment ranging from 0 to 200  $\mu$ M.

<b>Resveratrol Conc.</b>	Percent Survival
(µM)	
0	$100,00 \pm 3,72$
50	$85,\!61 \pm 8,\!66$
100	$62,\!65 \pm 9,\!00$
125	$52,\!60 \pm 7,\!01$
150	$43,\!62 \pm 0,\!78$
175	$37,91 \pm 3,56$
200	$17,15 \pm 3,79$



Figure 3.7The cell viability graph of HUH-7 treated with resveratrolranging from 0 to 200  $\mu$ M. Data presented as mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$ 3.



**Figure 3.8** The cell viability curve of HUH-7 treated with resveratrol. Data presented as mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$ 3.

# 3.1.1.5 Morphology of HEK293 and HUH7 Cells Treated with Quercetin and Resveratrol

HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells were treated with quercetin and resveratrol using IC50 concentrations determined in this study as given in Table 3.5. Morphological changes of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells observed upon treatment with quercetin and resveratrol were shown in Figure 3.9 and Figure 3.10, respectively. Results showed that morphology of cells was changed depending on the type polyphenol used for treatment.

**Table 3.5** IC50 values of quercetin and resveratrol for HEK293 and HUH7cells.

	Quercetin	Resveratrol
НЕК-293	60,72 μM	34,36 µM
HUH-7	185,31 μM	131,93 µM



**Figure 3.9** Effects of quercetin (60  $\mu$ M) and resveratrol (35  $\mu$ M) on cell morphology of HEK-293. Control cells (A, B); DMSO-Control cells (C, D); HEK-293 cells treated with 60  $\mu$ M quercetin (E) or 35  $\mu$ M resveratrol (F) for 48 hours. Images were observed under a BestScope inverted biological microscope (magnification: x10).



**Figure 3.10** Effects of quercetin (185  $\mu$ M) and resveratrol (130  $\mu$ M) on cell morphology of HUH-7. Control cells (A,B); DMSO-Control cells (C,D); HUH-7 cells treated with 185  $\mu$ M quercetin (E) or 130  $\mu$ M resveratrol (F) for 48 hours. Images were observed under a BestScope inverted biological microscope (BS2090) (magnification: x10).

## **3.2 Effects of Quercetin and Resveratrol on Protein Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines**

The effects of quercetin and resveratrol on protein expression of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1, and CYP24A1 in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines were determined by Western Blotting. Western blot experiments were carried out on total cellular extracts of the control, vehicle-DMSO control and polyphenol-treated HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells.  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. The intensity of each band was analyzed by Image J software program. Unpaired, two-tailed student's t-test was used for statistical analyze. p<0.05 was chosen as level for significance.

## 3.2.1 Effect of Quercetin on Protein Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HEK293 Cells

## 3.2.1.1 CYP2R1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin Treated HEK293 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP2R1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and quercetin treated HEK293 cells are given in Figure 3.11. Figure 3.12 shows the relative protein expressions. Quercetin treatment decreased the relative protein expression of CYP2R1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*P≤0.05).



**Figure 3.11** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1(~57kDa). β-actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: quercetin treated HEK-293 cells.



Figure 3.12 Comparison of CYP2R1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\*P $\leq$ 0.01.

## 3.2.1.2 CYP27A1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin Treated HEK293 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP27A1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells are given in Figure 3.13. Figure 3.14 shows the relative protein expressions. Quercetin treatment decreased the relative protein expression of CYP27A1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*\*P≤0.001).



**Figure 3.13** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP27A1 (~60kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: quercetin treated HEK-293 cells.



Figure 3.14 Comparison of CYP27A1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\*\*P $\leq$ 0.001.

## 3.2.1.3 CYP27B1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin Treated HEK293 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP27B1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells are given in Figure 3.15. Figure 3.16 shows the relative protein. Quercetin treatment did not cause a significant change in the relative protein expression of CYP27B1 in HEK-293 with respect to DMSO control.



**Figure 3.15** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP27B1 ( $\sim$ 57 kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: quercetin treated HEK-293 cells.



**Figure 3.16** Comparison of CYP27B1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*P $\leq$ 0.05.

### 3.2.1.4 CYP24A1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin Treated HEK293 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP24A1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells are given in Figure 3.17. Figure 3.18 shows the relative protein. Quercetin treatment increased the relative protein expression of CYP24A1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*P≤0.05).



**Figure 3.17** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP24A1 (~59 kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: quercetin treated HEK-293 cells.



**Figure 3.18** Comparison of CYP24A1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\*P $\leq$ 0.01.

### 3.2.2 Effect of Resveratrol on Protein Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HEK293 Cells

# 3.2.2.1 CYP2R1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol Treated HEK293 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP2R1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells are given in Figure 3.19. Figure 3.20 shows the relative protein expressions. Resveratrol treatment did not cause a significant change in the relative protein expression of CYP2R1 in HEK-293 with respect to DMSO control.



**Figure 3.19** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP2R1 ( $\sim$ 57kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells.



Figure 3.20 Comparison of CYP2R1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. The data was statistically analyzed by unpaired, two-tailed student's t-test. \*P $\leq$ 0.05.

## 3.2.2.2 CYP27A1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol Treated HEK293 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP27A1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells are given in Figure 3.21. Figure 3.22 shows the relative protein expressions. Resveratrol treatment decreased the relative protein expression of CYP27A1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\* P≤0.05).



**Figure 3.21** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP27A1 (~60kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells.



**Figure 3.22** Comparison of CYP27A1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*P $\leq$ 0.05.

### 3.2.2.3 CYP27B1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol Treated HEK293 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP27B1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells are given in Figure 3.23. Figure 3.24 shows the relative protein expressions. Resveratrol treatment caused a decrease in the relative protein expression of CYP27B1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\* P≤0.05).



**Figure 3.23** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP27B1 ( $\sim$ 57 kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells.



Figure 3.24 Comparison of CYP27B1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*P $\leq$ 0.05.

## 3.2.2.4 CYP24A1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol Treated HEK293 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP24A1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells are given in Figure 3.25. Figure 3.26 shows the relative protein expressions. Resveratrol treatment increased the relative protein expression of CYP24A1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*P≤0.01).



**Figure 3.25** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells representing CYP24A1 (~59 kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells.



Figure 3.26 Comparison of CYP24A1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\*P $\leq$ 0.01.

**3.2.3 Effect of Quercetin on Protein Expression of Vitamin D** Metabolizing CYPs in HUH-7 Cells

## 3.2.3.1 CYP2R1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells

Figure 3.27 shows the immunostaining results of CYP2R1 protein. The CYP2R1 expression was not observed in control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells.



**Figure 3.27** Immunoreactive protein bands of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells representing CYP2R1(~57kDa). Lane 1-2: HEK-293 Control, Lane 3-4: HUH-7 Control.

### 3.2.3.2 CYP27A1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells

Figure 3.28 shows the immunostaining results of CYP27A1 protein. The CYP27A1 expression was not observed in control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells.



**Figure 3.28** Immunoreactive protein bands of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells representing CYP27A1(~60kDa). Lane 1-2: HEK-293 Control, Lane 3-4: HUH-7 Control.

## **3.2.3.3 CYP27B1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells**

Immunostaining results of CYP27B1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells are given in Figure 3.29. Figure 3.30 shows the relative protein expressions. Quercetin treatment did not cause a significant change in the relative protein expression of CYP27B1 in HUH-7 with respect to DMSO control.



**Figure 3.29** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells representing CYP27B1 (~57kDa). β-actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: quercetin treated HUH-7 cells.



**Figure 3.30** Comparison of CYP27B1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments.

## 3.2.3.4 CYP24A1 Protein Expression in Control and Quercetin Treated HUH-7 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP24A1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells are given in Figure 3.31. Figure 3.32 shows the relative protein expressions. Quercetin treatment was not led to significant change in the relative protein expression of CYP24A1 in HUH-7 with respect to DMSO control.



**Figure 3.31** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells representing CYP24A1 (~59 kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: quercetin treated HUH-7 cells.



**Figure 3.32** Comparison of CYP24A1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*\* P $\leq$ 0.01.

## **3.2.4 Effect of Resveratrol on Protein Expression of Vitamin D** Metabolizing CYPs in HUH-7 Cells

## **3.2.4.1 CYP2R1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol Treated** HUH-7 Cells

Figure 3.33 shows the immunostaining results of CYP2R1 protein. The CYP2R1 expression was not observed in control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells.



**Figure 3.33** Immunoreactive protein bands of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells representing CYP2R1(~57kDa). Lane 1-2: HEK-293 Control, Lane 3-4: HUH-7 Control.

## 3.2.4.2 CYP27A1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol Treated HUH-7 Cells

Figure 3.34 shows the immunostaining results of CYP27A1 protein. The CYP27A1 expression was not observed in control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells.


**Figure 3.34** Immunoreactive protein bands of HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells representing CYP27A1(~60kDa). Lane 1-2: HEK-293 Control, Lane 3-4: HUH-7 Control.

### 3.2.4.3 CYP27B1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol Treated HUH-7 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP27B1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells are given in Figure 3.35.. Figure 3.36 shows the relative protein expressions. Resveratrol treatment did not cause a significant change in the relative protein expression of CYP27B1 in HUH-7 with respect to DMSO control.



**Figure 3.35** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells representing CYP27B1 ( $\sim$ 57kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells.



Figure 30.36 Comparison of CYP27B1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments.

### 3.2.4.4 CYP24A1 Protein Expression in Control and Resveratrol Treated HUH-7 Cells

Immunostaining results of CYP24A1 and  $\beta$ -actin proteins from control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells are given in Figure 3.37. Figure 3.38 shows the relative protein expressions. Resveratrol treatment caused a decrease in the relative protein expression of CYP24A1 in HUH-7 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*\*\*P≤0,0001).



**Figure 3.37** Immunoreactive protein bands of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells representing CYP24A1 ( $\sim$ 59 kDa).  $\beta$ -actin (42 kDa) was used as internal standard. Lane 1-3: Control, Lane 4-6: vehicle-DMSO control, Lane 7-9: resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells.



**Figure 3.38** Comparison of CYP24A1 protein expression of control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*\* P $\leq$ 0.01; \*\*\*\*P $\leq$ 0,0001.

## **3.3** The Effects of Quercetin and Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines

The effects of quercetin and resveratrol on the mRNA expression of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1, and CYP24A1 in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines were determined using qRT-PCR. RPL13A was used as the internal control and standard curve was generated by using diluted cDNAs from HEK-293 or HUH-7 control cells.

Amplification and melting curves of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1, and CYP24A1 genes were given in Figure 3.39 and Figure 3.40, respectively. Livak method was applied to determine relative mRNA expressions. The Table 3.6 shows the formulation for Livak  $(2^{-\Delta\Delta ct})$  method. For reference, Ct values of vehicle DMSO control was selected.

The data was statistically analyzed by student t-test and p<0.05 was chosen as level for significance.



**Figure 3.39** Amplification curves of CYP2R1 (a), CYP27A1 (b), CYP27B1 (c) and CYP24A1 (d).



**Figure 3. 40** Melting curves of CYP2R1 (a), CYP27A1 (b), CYP27B1 (c), and CYP24A1 (d).

	Control	DMSO	Treated
		Control	
Ct <sub>CYP2R1</sub>	21,16	21,42	20,89
Ct <sub>bactin</sub>	14,80	15,17	15,14
$\Delta Ct_{Cells} =$	Ct <sub>RPL13A</sub>	- Ct <sub>CYP27A1</sub>	
$\Delta Ct_{Reference} =$	Ct <sub>RPL13A</sub>	- Ct <sub>CYP27A1</sub>	
$\Delta Ct_{Cells} =$	-6,36	-6,25	-5,76
$\Delta\Delta Ct =$	0,11	0	-0,49
$2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$	0,93	1	1,41

**Table 3.6**The Livak method for the calculation of relative mRNAexpression.

3.3.1 Effects of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HEK293 Cells

### 3.3.1.1 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP2R1 in HEK293 Cells

Figure 3.41 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP2R1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Quercetin treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP2R1 in HEK-293 cells significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*P $\leq$ 0.05).



**Figure 3.41** Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO-control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\* P $\leq$ 0.01.

# 3.3.1.2 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP27A1 in HEK293 Cells

Figure 3.42 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP27A1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Quercetin treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP27A1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*P $\leq$ 0.05).



Figure 3.42 Comparison of CYP27A1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*P $\leq 0.05$ ; \*\* P $\leq 0.01$ .

# 3.3.1.3 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP27B1 in HEK293 Cells

Figure 3.43 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP27B1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Quercetin treatment was not led to significant change in the relative mRNA expression of CYP27B1 in HEK-293 with respect to DMSO control.



**Figure 3.43** Comparison of CYP27B1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments.

# 3.3.1.4 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP24A1 in HEK293 Cells

Figure 3.44 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP24A1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Quercetin treatment was not led to significant change in the relative mRNA expression of CYP24A1 in HEK-293 with respect to DMSO control.



Figure 3.44 Comparison of CYP24A1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments.

3.3.2 Effects of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HEK293 Cells

## 3.3.2.1 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP2R1 in HEK293 Cells

Figure 3.45 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP2R1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Resveratrol treatment was not led to significant change in the relative mRNA expression of CYP2R1 in HEK-293 with respect to DMSO control.



**Figure 3.45** Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05.

# 3.3.2.2 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP27A1 in HEK293 Cells

Figure 3.46 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP27A1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Resveratrol treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP27A1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*P $\leq$ 0.05).



Figure 3.46 Comparison of CYP27A1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*P $\leq 0.05$ ; \*\* P $\leq 0.01$ .

### 3.3.2.3 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP27B1 in HEK293 Cells

Figure 3.47 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP27B1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Resveratrol treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP27B1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*P $\leq$ 0.01).



Figure 3.47 Comparison of CYP27B1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*\* P $\leq$ 0.01.

# 3.3.2.4 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP24A1 in HEK293 Cells

Figure 3.48 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP24A1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Resveratrol treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP24A1 in HEK-293 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*P $\leq$ 0.01).



Figure 3.48 Comparison of CYP24A1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HEK-293 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*\* P $\leq$ 0.01.

3.3.3 Effects of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HUH-7 Cells

### 3.3.3.1 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP2R1 in HUH7 Cells

Figure 3.49 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP2R1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO- control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Quercetin treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP2R1 in HUH-7 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\* P $\leq$ 0.05).



**Figure 30.49** Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05.

### **3.3.3.2 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP27A1 in HUH7** Cells

Figure 3.50 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP27A1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO- control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Quercetin treatment was not led to significant change in the relative mRNA expression of CYP27A1 in HUH-7 with respect to DMSO control.



**Figure 3.50** Comparison of CYP27A1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments.

### 3.3.3.3 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP27B1 in HUH7 Cells

Figure 3.51 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP27B1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Quercetin treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP27B1 in HUH-7 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*P $\leq$ 0.01).



Figure 3.51 Comparison of CYP27B1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*\*P $\leq$ 0.01.

### **3.3.3.4 Effect of Quercetin on mRNA Expression of CYP24A1 in HUH7** Cells

Figure 3.52 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP24A1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Quercetin treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP24A1 in HUH-7 significantly with respect to DMSO control(\* P $\leq$ 0.05).



Figure 3.52 Comparison of CYP24A1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05.

3.3.4 Effects of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of Vitamin D Metabolizing CYPs in HUH-7 Cells

### **3.3.4.1 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP2R1 in HUH7** Cells

Figure 3.53 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP2R1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Resveratrol treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP2R1 in HUH-7 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*P $\leq$ 0.01).



**Figure 3.53** Comparison of CYP2R1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \*\*P $\leq$ 0.01.

## 3.3.4.2 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP27A1 in HUH-7 Cells

Figure 3.54 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP27A1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO- control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Resveratrol treatment decreased the relative mRNA expression of CYP27A1 in HUH-7 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\* P $\leq$ 0.05).



Figure 3.54 Comparison of CYP27A1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05.

# **3.3.4.3 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP27B1 in HUH7 Cells**

Figure 3.55 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP27B1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO-control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Resveratrol treatment decreased the relative mRNA expression of CYP27B1 in HUH-7 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*P $\leq$ 0.01).



Figure 3.55 Comparison of CYP27B1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\* P $\leq$ 0.01.

# **3.3.4.4 Effect of Resveratrol on mRNA Expression of CYP24A1 in HUH7 Cells**

Figure 3.56 shows the mean  $\pm$  SD of the relative CYP24A1 mRNA expressions of control, vehicle DMSO- control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Resveratrol treatment increased the relative mRNA expression of CYP24A1 in HUH-7 significantly with respect to DMSO control (\*\*P $\leq$ 0.01).



**Figure 3.56** Comparison of CYP24A1 mRNA expressions between control, DMSO control and resveratrol treated HUH-7 cells. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  SD. Graph represents data of three independent experiments. \* P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\* P $\leq$ 0.01.

#### **CHAPTER 4**

#### DISCUSSION

Vitamin D is essential compound for life having role not only in the regulation of calcium metabolism but also in the regulation of cell proliferation, cell differentiation, immune responses, cardiovascular homeostasis and nervous system. However, vitamin D itself is devoid of biological activity. These wide range of actions occur with the enzymatic conversion of vitamin D to  $1\alpha$ ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D [1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D]. This metabolism is regulated by cytochrome P450 enzymes (CYPs). CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 are important enzymes having role in vitamin D metabolism. CYP2R1 and CYP27B1 provides the synthesis of hormonally active form of vitamin D, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, CYP24A1 involves in catabolism of vitamin D to prevent excessive synthesis of the hormone.

CYPs are known to be modulated by plant phenolic compounds, which are found mainly in our traditional diet. Among these phenolic compounds, quercetin and resveratrol are widely studied ones due to their abundant consumption in a diet, important roles in human health as activators or inhibitors for biochemical reaction, phytoestrogenic features, antioxidant and anticancer activities. Up to know, there are many studies about the impact of quercetin or resveratrol on some of the CYP450 enzymes. However, these studies do not contain vitamin D metabolizing CYPs. Recently, there are few studies about interaction between VDR and these phenolic compounds. It has been reported that both quercetin and resveratrol results in VDR activation (Inoue, 2010; Lee *et al.*, 2016; Dampf Stone *et al.*, 2015). In addition to VDR activation, resveratrol and quercetin have been reported as having beneficial effects on cardiovascular system, cholesterol metabolism and glucose homeostasis overlapping with the effects of high amount of vitamin D concentration. Taken together, these bring forward an idea that quercetin and resveratrol can have an impact on the regulation of vitamin D and its target genes. In that reason, the effects of quercetin and resveratrol on protein and mRNA expressions of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines were investigated.

In this study, since vitamin D metabolizing enzymes are mainly expressed in kidney and liver, HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells were used. Moreover, transresveratrol was used since it is accepted as more biologically active than cisconfiguration (Anisimova et al., 2011; Stivala et al., 2001; Mukherjee et al., 2010). In order to determine treatment concentrations of quercetin and resveratrol in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells, Alamar Blue assay was carried out. After 48 hours treatment, half maximal inhibitory concentrations (IC50) of quercetin were found as 60.72 µM and 185.31 µM for HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells, while IC50 values of resveratrol were determined as 34.36 µM and 131.93 µM for HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells, respectively. These results show that the same polyphenol has different IC50 values for two different cell lines. HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines belong to different tissues. Observing different IC50 values is expected result due to cell and tissue specific responses. Since, each cell line was originated from different person having unique biological characteristics, different IC50 values were reported for different cell lines treated with the same drug or compound in literature (Abdel-Latif et al., 2015).

Both quercetin and resveratrol are limited solubility in water so dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) was used as solvent. DMSO concentrations used in these experiments were less than 1 % (v/v). While resveratrol was solved in 0.5 % DMSO, quercetin was solved in 0.35 % DMSO. It is known that DMSO has cytotoxic effects for cells at high concentration. Its toxic range changes according to the cell line. According to alamar blue assay, these concentrations used both in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells did not cause significant viability differences. Although DMSO was not cytotoxic in this concentration in our experiments, it was observed that this DMSO concentration affected gene expressions. There are various studies about effects of DMSO on gene expression (Sumida et al., 2011; Czysz et al., 2015; Klinken et al., 1988). For example, it was reported that DMSO has effects on some drug-metabolizing enzyme genes (Nishimura et al., 2003; Wilkening and Bader, 2004; Choi et al., 2009). Therefore, it was important to use vehicle DMSO control in experiments. In this experiment, we had opportunity to compare the effect of DMSO by using both normal control and DMSO control, and also the effects of quercetin and resveratrol were observed directly relative to vehicle DMSO- control.

The overall results of the mRNA and protein expression analysis of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 from DMSO control and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells are shown in Figure 4.1. According to these results, quercetin treatment caused a significant increase in mRNA expression of CYP2R1 and CYP27A1 in HEK-293 cells. However, this phenolic compound resulted in strong downregulation in CYP2R1 and CYP27A1 protein expressions in HEK-293 cells. This result indicated that post-transcriptional or posttranslational mechanisms have an important role in regulation of these two vitamin D 25-hydroxylases. Micro RNAs can play a role in post-transcriptional regulation (Abaza and Gebauer 2008, Fabian *et* 

al. 2010). Moreover. phosphorylation, acetylation, glycosylation, sumoylation and ubiquination are important regulations as posttranslational modifications (Preiss and Hentze, 1998). Sumoylation is a post-translational modification process containing small ubiquitin-related modifier (SUMO) (Wilkinson and Henley, 2012). It was reported that quercetin treatment increased sumoylation levels in some cells (Lee et al., 2016). One of the reasons of the decrease in CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 protein expressions with quercetin in HEK-293 cells can be sumoylation. Sumoylation of CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 can cause ubiquitination and degradation through ubiquitin-proteasome proteolytic pathway. Whether regulation of CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 with this modification or any other mechanisms, down-regulation of CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 protein expressions affects vitamin D metabolism negatively. Because, their downregulation can decrease amount of 25(OH)D, which affects the amount of active vitamin D, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D. In addition, CYP24A1 protein expression was increased in response to quercetin treatment for the same cell line. It is known that CYP24A1 inactivates the hormonally active form of vitamin D. This means that quercetin can affect vitamin D metabolism negatively in HEK-293 cells.



**Figure 4.1** Effect of quercetin on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA (A) and protein (B) expressions in HEK-293 cells. A: Fold change of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA expression. B: Fold change of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 protein expression. \*P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\*\*P $\leq$ 0.001.

Figure 4.2 shows the effect of resveratrol on mRNA and protein expressions of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in HEK-293 cells. As seen in Figure 4.2, resveratrol treatment caused an increase in the mRNA expression of CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in HEK-293 cells. However, protein expressions of CYP27A1 and CYP27B1 in HEK-293 cells were decreased by resveratrol treatment. Similar to quercetin, resveratrol also caused an increase in CYP24A1 protein expression in HEK-293 cells. These results showed that there is no significant correlation between mRNA and protein expression. There are many studies about no significant correlation between transcription and translation levels. Abundance of protein cannot be described only with transcriptional regulation. The reason of this variance is the post-transcriptional, translational and post-translational regulations. For example, micro RNAs (miRNAs) are known as posttranscriptional regulators. They are 21-22-nucleotide long non-coding RNAs mediating post-transcriptional gene silencing. Protein synthesis inhibition with miRNAs is generally occurred either by translational repression due to alteration of the interaction of mRNA with translational machinery complexes or by inhibiting ribosome elongation with the induction of ribosome drop-off (Abaza and Gebauer 2008, Fabian et al. 2010). In addition, a decrease in half-life of proteins with an enhanced degradation rate can affect correlation (Greenbaum et al., 2003). Also, some metabolites can cause conformational changes in the mRNA structure, which affects the translation efficiency (Maier et al., 2009). The other reason can be RNA binding proteins, which can cause down-regulation of mRNA translation. Furthermore, protein stability can be by post-translational modifications such as phosphorylation, affected acetylatylation, glycosylation and ubiquination (Preiss and Hentze, 1998). All of these can be the reason of that increase CYP27A1 and CYP27B1

mRNA expression does not translate into an increase in their protein expression and low correlation between CYP24A1 mRNA and protein expressions. Although increased CYP24A1 mRNA expression result was consistant with increased protein expression, transcriptional increase was more drastic and it did not translate sharply in protein expression of CYP24A1. Furthermore, overall protein expression results imply that resveratrol can affect vitamin D metabolism negatively in HEK-293 cells by causing decrease in CYP27A1 and CYP27B1 protein expressions and increase in CYP24A1 protein expression.



**Figure 4.2** Effect of resveratrol on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA (A) and protein (B) expressions in HEK-293 cells. A: Fold change of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA expressions. B: Fold change of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 protein expressions. \*P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\*P $\leq$ 0.01.

Figure 4.3 shows the effect of quercetin on mRNA expressions of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 and protein expressions of CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in HUH-7 cells. In HUH-7 cells, quercetin treatment caused an upregulation in mRNA expression of CYP2R1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1. In contrast to the results of mRNA expression, quercetin did not significantly affect the protein expressions of CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in HUH-7 cells. Moreover, in HUH-7 cell line, protein expressions of CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 were not observed by western blotting technique. Although these are mainly expressed in liver and HUH-7 cell line is known as human hepatocellular carcinoma, CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 protein expressions were not detected as it was expected. However, cell lines are originated from different individuals having genetically different features. In addition, differences in the protein expressions can be seen more abundantly in cancerous cell lines. The reasons of not detecting CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 protein expressions can be some changes in the nucleotides resulting in protein instability or incomplete peptide formation because of single nucleotide change in coding region. From another point of view, HUH-7 cell line was originated from Japanese male, who is 57 years old. There are many researches about vitamin D insufficiency in Japanese population (Nakamura, 2006). A Japan can be more prone to have mutations in vitamin D-25 hydroxylases. It was reported that Japan possesses higher prevalence of cerebrotendinous xanthomatosis (CTX), caused by mutations of CYP27A1 gene (Kim et al., 1994). Investigations of CYP27A1 mutations that are common in Japanese population such as R474Q and R474W reveal that such variations may alter the proper processing and functioning of CYP27A1 peptide (Kim et al., 1994; Gallus et al., 2006). Therefore, the reason of no observable protein expressions may be explained by one of these mutations.



**Figure 4.3** Effect of quercetin on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA (A) and CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 protein (B) expressions in HUH-7 cells. A: Fold change of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA expressions. B: Fold change of CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 protein expressions. \*P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\*P $\leq$ 0.01.

As seen in Figure 4.4, while resveratrol caused an increase in mRNA expression of CYP2R1 and CYP24A1, mRNA expressions of CYP27A1 and CYP27B1 was down-regulated in HUH-7 cells. One of the reasons of transcriptional down-regulations of CYP27A1 and CYP27B1 can be the activation of sirtuin 1 (SIRT1) by resveratrol. Several studies reveal that resveratrol activates SIRT1, in the class III histone deacetylases (HDAC) (Howitz et al., 2003; Vetterli and Maechler, 2011). SIRT1 plays an important role in histone deacetylation and methylation in promoter having CpG island. CYP27A1 and CYP27B1 have CpG islands in their promoter regions (Fetahu et al., 2014). Thus, decrease in transcriptional levels of CYP27A1 and CYP27B1 may be explained by that activation of SIRT1 with resveratrol represses the binding of transcriptional factors to DNA by causing "closed" state of chromotin. In addition, resveratrol caused significant decrease in protein expression of CYP24A1. CYP24A1 is important enzyme to control the  $1,25(OH)_2D$  levels in tissues. It was reported that elevated CYP24A1 expressions were observed in several malignancies (Höbaus et al., 2016; Townsend et al. 2005; Parise et al. 2006). This high CYP24A1 expression is considered as negative effect due to inhibition of anti-tumorigenic effects of vitamin D by stimulating catabolism of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D. For this reason, finding specific CYP24A1 inhibitors has become one of the favorite topics in recent years. In our study, resveratrol caused a decrease in protein expression of CYP24A1 in HUH-7 cells even though mRNA overexpression of CYP24A1 was observed with the treatment of resveratrol in the same cell line. The difference in mRNA and protein expressions can be caused by the posttranscriptional regulation of CYP24A1 in HUH7 cells. MicroRNAs are accepted as important regulators in post transcription. miR-125b recognition element was identified in 3'UTR of human CYP24A1 (Komagata et al., 2009) and post-transcriptional regulation of CYP24A1 by

miR125-b was reported in some studies (Komagata *et al.*, 2009; Craig *et al.*, 2014; Kaminski *et al.*, 2012). In addition, endogenous expression of miR125-b was observed in HUH-7 cells unlike HEK-293 cells (Li *et al.*, 2015). Moreover, alteration in miRNA expression profiles with resveratrol such as miR-20b, miR-21, miR-27b, miR-133 was also reported (Mukhopadhyay *et al.*, 2012; Liu *et al.*, 2013). Therefore, one of the reasons of down-regulation of CYP24A1 protein expression in HUH-7 cells after resveratrol treatment can be upregulation of miR125-b in HUH-7 cells with the effect of resveratrol.



**Figure 4.4** Effect of resveratrol on CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA (A) and CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 protein (B) expressions in HUH-7 cells. A: Fold change of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA expressions. B: Fold change of CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 mRNA expressions. B: Fold change of CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 protein expressions. \*P $\leq$ 0.05; \*\*P $\leq$ 0.01; \*\*\*\*P $\leq$ 0.0001.

The comparison of two cell lines revealed that the effects of polyphenols on protein and mRNA expressions of vitamin D metabolizing CYPs were modulated differently depending on cell line. Apart from the reason that cell lines are originated from genetically different individuals, another reason can be the different concentrations of polyphenols used in cell lines. These treatment concentrations were determined according to their half maximal inhibitory concentrations. Third reason can be that HUH-7 cell line is hepatic cell. It is known that quercetin and resveratrol are rapidly metabolized in liver to their conjugate forms, which can affect their bioavailability and different experimental results can be obtained between hepatic and other cell lines.

In conclusion, the results of this study showed that mRNA and protein expressions of CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1, are modulated by quercetin and resveratrol in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines. This modulation is different depending on the type of phenolic compound and cell line. All these results show that there is no significant correlation between mRNA transcript and protein levels. Enzyme activity studies can be done as a future study to determine the actual effectiveness of these phenolic compounds on activities of Vitamin D metabolizing enzymes. In addition, HUH-7 cell line is not recommended for a use as model in future researches for CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 studies because of the lack of protein expression.
### **CHAPTER 5**

## CONCLUSION

In this study, the effects of quercetin and resveratrol on the protein and mRNA expressions of vitamin D metabolizing CYPs- CYP27R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in human embryonic kidney cell line (HEK-293) and human hepatocellular carcinoma cell line (HUH-7) were analyzed for the first time.

While IC50 values of quercetin were determined as 60.72 and 185.31  $\mu$ M for HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells, IC50 values of resveratrol were determined as 34.36 and 131.93  $\mu$ M for HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells, respectively. Cells were treated with quercetin or resveratrol using IC50 concentrations in order to observe the effects of these phenolic compounds on protein and mRNA expressions compared to vehicle DMSO-control groups in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cells.

The results showed that quercetin and resveratrol have modulatory effects on mRNA and protein expressions of vitamin D metabolizing CYPs, CYP2R1, CYP27A1, CYP27B1 and CYP24A1 in HEK-293 and HUH-7 cell lines. Using specific cell line and/or the type of phenolic compound varied the experimental results in terms of their expressions. For both quercetin and resveratrol, generally more drastic changes were observed in HEK-293 cells than HUH-7 cells. Furthermore, CYP27A1 and CYP2R1 protein expressions were not observed in HUH-7 cells. Therefore, HUH-7 cell line is not recommended for use as a model cell line in studies including CYP27A1 and CYP2R1. In addition, there was no significant correlation between transcription and translation level, which implies post-transcriptional, translational and post translational regulations. In the light of these findings, noncoding RNAs involved in these regulations can be examined in detail and enzyme activity studies can be done to determine the actual effectiveness of these phenolic compounds on activities of vitamin D metabolizing enzymes as a future study.

#### REFERENCES

- Abaza, I. & Gebauer, F., 2008. Trading translation with RNA-binding proteins. RNA (*New York, N.Y.*), 14, 404–409.
- Abdel-Latif, G. A., Al-Abd, A. M., Tadros, M. G., Al-Abbasi, F. A., Khalifa, A. E., & Abdel-Naim, A. B. (2015). The chemomodulatory effects of resveratrol and didox on herceptin cytotoxicity in breast cancer cell lines. *Scientific Reports*, 5, 12054.
- Afanas'ev, I. B., Dcrozhko, A. I., Brodskii, A. V., Kostyuk, V. A., & Potapovitch, A. I. (1989). Chelating and free radical scavenging mechanisms of inhibitory action of rutin and quercetin in lipid peroxidation. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 38(11), 1763–1769.
- Albertson, D. G., Ylstra, B., Segraves, R., Collins, C., Dairkee, S. H., Kowbel, D., Kuo, W. L., Gray, J. W., & Pinkel, D. (2000). Quantitative mapping of amplicon structure by array CGH identifies CYP24 as a candidate oncogene. *Nature Genetics*, 25(2), 144–146.
- Anderson, S., Davis, D. L., Dahlback, H., Jornvall, H., & Russell, D. W. (1989). Cloning, structure, and expression of the mitochondrial cytochrome P-450 sterol 26-hydroxylase, a bile acid biosynthetic enzyme. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 264(14), 8222–8229.
- Anisimova, N. Y., Kiselevsky, M. V, Sosnov, A. V, Sadovnikov, S. V, Stankov, I. N., & Gakh, A. a. (2011). Trans-, cis-, and dihydroresveratrol: a comparative study. *Chemistry Central Journal*, 5(1), 88.

- Araya, Z., Tang, W., & Wikvall, K. (2003). Hormonal regulation of the human sterol 27-hydroxylase gene CYP27A1. *The Biochemical Journal*, 372(Pt 2), 529–534.
- Armbrecht, H. J., Hodam, T. L., Boltz, M. A., Partridge, N. C., Brown, A. J., & Kumar, V. B. (1998). Induction of the vitamin D 24-hydroxylase (CYP24) by 1,25- dihydroxyvitamin D3 is regulated by parathyroid hormone in UMR106 osteoblastic cells. *Endocrinology*, 139(8), 3375–3381.
- Athar, M., Back, J. H., Tang, X., Kim, K. H., Kopelovich, L., Bickers, D. R., & Kim, A. L. (2007). Resveratrol: A Review of Pre-clinical Studies for Human Cancer Prevention. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 224(3), 274–283.
- Athar, M., Back, J. H., Kopelovich, L., Bickers, D. R., & Kim, A. L. (2009). Multiple molecular Targets of Resveratrol: Anti-carcinogenic Mechanisms. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics, 486(2), 95– 102.
- Baur, J. A., & Sinclair, D. A. (2006). Therapeutic potential of resveratrol: the in vivo evidence. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*, 5(6), 493–506.
- Bikle, D. (2009). Nonclassic actions of vitamin D. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism, 94(1), 26–34.
- Birrell, M. A, McCluskie, K., Wong, S., Donnelly, L. E., Barnes, P. J., & Belvisi, M. G. (2005). Resveratrol, an extract of red wine, inhibits lipopolysaccharide induced airway neutrophilia and inflammatory mediators through an NF-kB-independent mechanism. *The FASEB*

Journal : Official Publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology, 19(2), 840–841.

- Björkhem, I., & J. Gustafsson. (1973). Omega-hydroxylation of steroid sidechain in biosynthesis of bile acids. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 36: 201–212.
- Borra, M. T., Smith, B. C., & Denu, J. M. (2005). Mechanism of human SIRT1 activation by resveratrol. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 280(17), 17187–17195.
- Brown, V. A., Patel, K. R., Viskaduraki, M., Crowell, J. A., Perloff, M.,
  Booth, T. D., Vasilinin, G., Sen, A., Schinas, A. M., Piccirilli, G.,
  Brown, K., Steward, W. P., Gescher, A. J., & Brenner, D. E. (2010).
  Repeat Dose Study of the Cancer Chemopreventive Agent Resveratrol
  in Healthy Volunteers: Safety, Pharmacokinetics, and Effect on the
  Insulin-like Growth Factor Axis. *Cancer Research*, 70(22), 9003–9011.
- Brunette MG, Chan M, Ferriere C, Roberts K D (1978) Site of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub> vitamin D<sub>3</sub> synthesis in the kidney. *Nature* 276: 287–289.
- Cali, J. J., Hsieh, C. L., Francke, U., & Russell, D. W. (1991). Mutations in the bile acid biosynthetic enzyme sterol 27-hydroxylase underlie cerebrotendinous xanthomatosis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 266(12), 7779–7783.
- Cali, J. J., & Russell, D. W. (1991). Characterization of human sterol 27hydroxylase: A mitochondrial cytochrome P-450 that catalyzes multiple oxidation reactions in bile acid biosynthesis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 266(12), 7774–7778.

- Câmara, C., Urrea, C., & Schlegel, V. (2013). Pinto Beans (Phaseolus vulgaris L.) as a Functional Food: *Implications on Human Health*. *Agriculture*, 3(1), 90–111.
- Casella, S. J., Reiner, B. J., Chen, T. C., Holick, M. F., & Harrison, H. E. (1994). A possible genetic defect in 25-hydroxylation as a cause of rickets. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, 124(6), 929–932.
- Casper, R. F., Quesne, M., Rogers, I. M., Shirota, T., Jolivet, A., Milgrom, E., & Savouret, J. F. (1999). Resveratrol has antagonist activity on the aryl hydrocarbon receptor: Implications for prevention of dioxin toxicity. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 56(4), 784–790.
- Chen, Z. H., Hurh, Y. J., Na, H. K., Kim, J. H., Chun, Y. J., Kim, D. H., Kang, K. S., Cho, M. H., & Surh, Y. J. (2004). Resveratrol inhibits TCDD-induced expression of CYP1A1 and CYP1B1 and catechol estrogen-mediated oxidative DNA damage in cultured human mammary epithelial cells. *Carcinogenesis*, 25(10), 2005–2013.
- Chen, C. J., Yu, W., Fu, Y. C., Wang, X., Li, J. L., & Wang, W. (2009). Resveratrol protects cardiomyocytes from hypoxia-induced apoptosis through the SIRT1-FoxO1 pathway. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 378(3), 389–393.
- Cheng, J. B., Motola, D. L., Mangelsdorf, D. J., & Russell, D. W. (2003). De-orphanization of cytochrome P450 2R1: A microsomal vitamin D 25-hydroxylase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 278(39), 38084– 38093.

- Cheng, J. J. B. J., Levine, M. M. a M., Bell, N. N. H., Mangelsdorf, D. D. J., & Russell, D. D. W. (2004). Genetic evidence that the human CYP2R1 enzyme is a key vitamin D 25-hydroxylase. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 101(20), 7711–7715.
- Chiang, J. Y. L. (2002). Bile acid regulation of gene expression: Roles of nuclear hormone receptors. *Endocrine Reviews*, *23*(4), 443–463.
- Choi, S., Sainz, B. Jr., Corcoran, P., Uprichard, S., and Jeong, H. (2009). Characterization of increased drug metabolism activity in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO)-treated Huh7 hepatoma cells. *Xenobiotica*, 39, 205– 217
- Choi, E. J., Kim, T., & Kim, G. H. (2012). Quercetin acts as an antioxidant and downregulates CYP1A1 and CYP1B1 against DMBA-induced oxidative stress in mice. *Oncology Reports*, 28(1), 291–296.
- Chopra, M., Fitzsimons, P. E. E., Strain, J. J., Thurnham, D. I., & Howard, A. N. (2000). Nonalcoholic red wine extract and quercetin inhibit LDL oxidation without affecting plasma antioxidant vitamin and carotenoid concentrations. *Clinical Chemistry*, 46(8 I), 1162–1170.
- Chow, H. H. S., Garland, L. L., Hsu, C. H., Vining, D. R., Chew, W. M., Miller, J. A., Perloff, M., Crowell, J. A., & Alberts, D. S. (2010).
  Resveratrol modulates drug- and carcinogen-metabolizing enzymes in a healthy volunteer study. *Cancer Prevention Research*, 3(9), 1168– 1175.

- Christakos, S., Ajibade, D. V., Dhawan, P., Fechner, A. J., & Mady, L. J. (2010). Vitamin D: Metabolism. *Endocrinology and Metabolism Clinics of North America*, 39(2), 243–253.
- Ciolino, H. P., Daschner, P. J., & Yeh, G. C. (1998). Resveratrol inhibits transcription of CYP1A1 in vitro by preventing activation of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Cancer Research*, *58*(24), 5707–5712.
- Ciolino, H. P., & Yeh, G. C. (1999). Inhibition of aryl hydrocarbon-induced cytochrome P-450 1A1 enzyme activity and CYP1A1 expression by resveratrol. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 56(4), 760–767.
- Craig, T. A., Zhang, Y., Magis, A. T., Funk, C. C., Price, N. D., Ekker, S. C., & Kumar, R. (2014). Detection of 1α,25-dihydroxyvitamin D-regulated miRNAs in zebrafish by whole transcriptome sequencing. *Zebrafish*, 11(3), 207–18.
- Cross, H. S., Kallay, E., Lechner, D., Gerdenitsch, W., Adlercreutz, H., & Armbrecht, H. J. (2004). Phytoestrogens and vitamin D metabolism: a new concept for the prevention and therapy of colorectal, prostate, and mammary carcinomas. *Journal of Nutrition*, 134(5), 1207S–1212S.
- Czysz, K., Minger, S., & Thomas, N. (2015). Dmso efficiently down regulates pluripotency genes in human embryonic stem cells during definitive endoderm derivation and increases the proficiency of hepatic differentiation. *PLoS ONE*, *10*(2), e0117689.
- D'Andrea, G. (2015). Quercetin: A flavonol with multifaceted therapeutic applications? *Fitoterapia*, 106, 256–271.

- Dampf Stone, A., Batie, S. F., Sabir, M. S., Jacobs, E. T., Lee, J. H., Whitfield, G. K., Haussler, M. R., & Jurutka, P. W. (2015). Resveratrol potentiates vitamin D and nuclear receptor signaling. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, 116(6), 1130–1143.
- De Souza, R. F. V, & De Giovani, W. F. (2004). Antioxidant properties of complexes of flavonoids with metal ions. *Redox Report*, 9(2), 97–104.
- Deluca, H. F. (2014). History of the discovery of vitamin D and its active metabolites. *BoneKEy Reports*, 3, 479.
- Egert, S., Wolffram, S., Bosy-Westphal, A., Boesch-Saadatmandi, C., Wagner, A. E., Frank, J., Rimbach, G., & Mueller, M. J. (2008). Daily quercetin supplementation dose-dependently increases plasma quercetin concentrations in healthy humans. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 138(9), 1615–1621.
- Ellfolk, M., Norlin, M., Gyllensten, K., & Wikvall, K. (2009). Regulation of human vitamin D(3) 25-hydroxylases in dermal fibroblasts and prostate cancer LNCaP cells. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 75(6), 1392–1399.
- Fabian, M.R., Sonenberg, N., & Filipowicz, W. (2010). Regulation of mRNA translation and stability by microRNAs. Annual Review of Biochemistry, 79(1), 351–379.
- Fauconneau, B., Waffo-Teguo, P., Huguet, F., Barrier, L., Decendit, A., & Merillon, J. M. (1997). Comparative study of radical scavenger and antioxidant properties of phenolic compounds from Vitis vinifera cell cultures using in vitro tests, *61 Life Sci.* 2103–2110.

- Fetahu, I. S., Höbaus, J., & Kállay, E. (2014). Vitamin D and the epigenome. *Frontiers in Physiology*, 5, 164.
- Friedrich, M., Rafi, L., Mitschele, T., Tilgen, W., Schmidt, W., & Reichrath, J. (2003). Analysis of the vitamin D system in cervical carcinomas, breast cancer and ovarian cancer. Recent Results in Cancer Research. Fortschritte Der Krebsforschung. *Progres Dans Les Recherches Sur Le Cancer*, 164, 239–246.
- Gallus, G. N., Dotti, M. T., & Federico, A. (2006). Clinical and molecular diagnosis of cerebrotendinous xanthomatosis with a review of the mutations in the CYP27A1 gene. *Neurological Sciences*, 27(2), 143-149.
- Gascon-Barré, M., Demers, C., Ghrab, O., Theodoropoulos, C., Lapointe,
  R., Jones, G., Valiquette, L., & Ménard, D. (2001). Expression of
  CYP27A, a gene encoding a vitamin D-25 hydroxylase in human liver
  and kidney. *Clinical Endocrinology*, 54(1), 107–115.
- Gerhäuser, C., Klimo, K., Heiss, E., Neumann, I., Gamal-Eldeen, A., Knauft, J., Liu, G.-Y., Sitthimonchai, S., & Frank, N. (2003).
  Mechanism-based in vitro screening of potential cancer chemopreventive agents. *Mutation Research/Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis*, 523-524, 163–172.
- Granado-Serrano, A. B., Martín, M. A., Bravo, L., Goya, L., & Ramos, S. (2010). Quercetin modulates NF-kappa B and AP-1/JNK pathways to induce cell death in human hepatoma cells. *Nutrition and Cancer*, 62(3), 390–401.

- Granado-Serrano, A. B., Martin, M. A., Bravo, L., Goya, L., & Ramos, S. (2012). Quercetin modulates Nrf2 and glutathione-related defenses in HepG2 cells: Involvement of p38. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 195(2), 154–164.
- Greenbaum, D., Colangelo, C., Williams, K., & Gerstein, M., 2003. Comparing protein abundance and mRNA expression levels on a genomic scale. *Genome Biology*, 4(9), 117.
- Guengerich, F. P., Kim, D. H., & Iwasaki, M. (1991). Role of human cytochrome P-450 IIE1 in the oxidation of many low molecular weight cancer suspects. *Chemical Research in Toxicology*, 4(2), 168–79.
- Guo, Y. D., Strugnell, S., Back, D. W., & Jones, G. (1993). Transfected human liver cytochrome P-450 hydroxylates vitamin D analogs at different side-chain positions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 90(18), 8668–72.
- Hafner, M., Rezen, T., & Rozman, D. (2011). Regulation of hepatic cytochromes p450 by lipids and cholesterol. *Current Drug Metabolism*, 12(2), 173–85.
- Hao, H. D., & He, L. R. (2004). Mechanisms of cardiovascular protection by resveratrol. *Journal of Medicinal Food*, 7(3), 290–298.
- Heijnen, C. G. M., Haenen, G. R. M. M., Oostveen, R. M., Stalpers, E. M., & Bast, A. (2002). Protection of flavonoids against lipid peroxidation: the structure activity relationship revisited. *Free Radical Research*, 36(5), 575–581.

- Hewison, M., Zehnder, D., Bland, R., & Stewart, P. M. (2000). 1alpha-Hydroxylase and the action of vitamin D. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology*, 25(2), 141–148.
- Hewison, M., Zehnder, D., Chakraverty, R., & Adams, J. S. (2004). Vitamin D and barrier function: a novel role for extra-renal 1 alphahydroxylase. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology*, 215(1-2), 31–8.
- Holick, M. F., MacLaughlin, J. a, & Doppelt, S. H. (1981). Regulation of cutaneous previtamin D3 photosynthesis in man: skin pigment is not an essential regulator. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, 211(4482), 590–593.
- Holick, M. F. (1987). Photosynthesis of vitamin D in the skin: effect of environmental and life-style variables. *Federation Proceedings*, 46(5), 1876–82.
- Holick, M. F., Tian, X. Q., & Allen, M. (1995). Evolutionary importance for the membrane enhancement of the production of vitamin D3 in the skin of poikilothermic animals. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 92(8), 3124–3126.
- Holick, M. F. (2004). Sunlight and vitamin D for bone health and prevention of autoimmune diseases, cancers, and cardiovascular disease. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 80(6), 1678-1688.
- Hollis, B. W. (1984). Comparison of equilibrium and disequilibrium assay conditions for ergocalciferol, cholecalciferol and their major metabolites. *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry*, 21(1), 81–86.

- Hollman, P. C. H., De Vries, J. H. M., Van Leeuwen, S. D., Mengelers, M. J. B., & Katan, M. B. (1995). Absorption of dietary quercetin glycosides and quercetin in healthy ileostomy volunteers. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 62(6), 1276–1282.
- Hollman, P. C. H., Van Trijp, J. M. P., Mengelers, M. J. B., De Vries, J. H. M., & Katan, M. B. (1997). Bioavailability of the dietary antioxidant flavonol quercetin in man. *In Cancer Letters*, 114, 139–140.
- Hollman, P., & Katan, M. (1997). Absorption, metabolism and health effects of dietary flavonoids in man. *Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapy*, 51(8), 305–310.
- Horst, R. L., Reinhardt, T. A., Ramberg, C. F., Koszewski, N. J., & Napoli, J. L. (1986). 24-Hydroxylation of 1,25-dihydroxyergocalciferol. An unambiguous deactivation process. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 261(20), 9250–9256.
- Horvath, H. C., Lakatos, P., Kosa, J. P., Bacsi, K., Borka, K., Bises, G., Nittke, T., Hershberger, P. A., Speer, G., & Kallay, E. (2010). The Candidate Oncogene CYP24A1: A Potential Biomarker for Colorectal Tumorigenesis. *Journal of Histochemistry and Cytochemistry*, 58(3), 277–285.
- Hosseinpour, F., & Wikvall, K. (2000). Porcine microsomal vitamin D3 25hydroxylase (CYP2D25). Catalytic properties, tissue distribution, and comparison with human CYP2D6. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 275(44), 34650–34655.

- Houghton, L. A., & Vieth, R. (2006). The case against ergocalciferol (vitamin D2) as a vitamin supplement. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 84(4), 694-697.
- Howitz, K., Bitterman, J., & Cohen, H. (2003). Small molecule activators of sirtuins extend Saccharomyces cerevisiae lifespan. *Nature*, 425, 191– 196.
- Höbaus, J., Tennakoon, S., Heffeter, P., Groeschel, C., Aggarwal, A., Hummel, D. M., Thiem, U., Marculescu, R., Berger, W., & Kállay, E. (2016). Impact of CYP24A1 overexpression on growth of colorectal tumour xenografts in mice fed with Vitamin D and soy. *International Journal of Cancer*, 138(2), 440–450.
- Huhtakangas, J. a, Olivera, C. J., Bishop, J. E., Zanello, L. P., & Norman, A.
  W. (2004). The vitamin D receptor is present in caveolae-enriched plasma membranes and binds 1 alpha,25(OH)2-vitamin D3 in vivo and in vitro. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.)*, 18, 2660–2671.
- Inoue, J., Choi, J.-M., Yoshidomi, T., Yashiro, T., & Sato, R. (2010). Quercetin enhances VDR activity, leading to stimulation of its target gene expression in Caco-2 cells. *Journal of Nutritional Science and Vitaminology*, 56(5), 326–330.
- Jones, G., Strugnell, S. a, & DeLuca, H. F. (1998). Current understanding of the molecular actions of vitamin D. *Physiological Reviews*, 78(4), 1193–1231.
- Jones, G. (2012). Metabolism and biomarkers of Vitamin D. Scandinavian Journal of Clinical & Laboratory Investigation, 72, 7–13.

- Jones, G., Prosser, D. E., & Kaufmann, M. (2014). Cytochrome P450mediated metabolism of vitamin D. *Journal of Lipid Research*, 55(1), 13–31.
- Kaminski, J., Lançon, A., Tili, E., Aires, V., Demarquoy, J., Lizard, G., Michaille, J. J., & Latruffe, N. (2012). Dietary resveratrol modulates metabolic functions in skeletal muscle cells. *In Journal of Food and Drug Analysis*, 20, 398–401.
- Kasiotis, K. M., Pratsinis, H., Kletsas, D., & Haroutounian, S. A. (2013). Resveratrol and related stilbenes: Their anti-aging and anti-angiogenic properties. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, 61, 112–120.
- Kawanishi, S., Oikawa, S., & Murata, M. (2005). Evaluation for safety of antioxidant chemopreventive agents. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 7(1), 1728–1739.
- Khorchide, M., Lechner, D., & Cross, H. S. (2005). Epigenetic regulation of vitamin D hydroxylase expression and activity in normal and malignant human prostate cells. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 93(2-5), 167–72.
- Kim, K. S., Kubota, S., Kuriyama, M., Fujiyama, J., Bjorkhem, I., Eggertsen, G., & Seyama, Y. (1994). Identification of new mutations in sterol 27-hydroxylase gene in Japanese patients with cerebrotendinous xanthomatosis (CTX). J.Lipid Res., 35(6), 1031–1039.

- Kitanaka, S., Takeyama, K., Murayama, A., Sato, T., Okumura, K., Nogami, M., Hasegawa, Y., Niimi, H., Yanagisawa, J., Tanaka, T., & Kato, S. (1998). Inactivating mutations in the 25-hydroxyvitamin d3 1a-hydroxylase gene in patients with pseudovitamin d-deficiency rickets. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 338(10), 653–661.
- Klingenberg, M. (1958). Pigments of rat liver microsome. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics, 75, 376-386.
- Klinken, S. P., Holmes, K. L., Morse, H. C., & Thorgeirsson, S. S. (1988). Transcriptional and post-transcriptional regulation of c-myc, c-myb, and p53 during Proliferation and differentiation of murine erythroleukernia cells treated with DFMO and DMSO. *Experimental Cell Research*, 178(2), 185–198.
- Komagata, S., Nakajima, M., Takagi, S., Mohri, T., & Taniya, T. (2009). Human CYP24 Catalyzing the Inactivation of Calcitriol Is Post-Transcriptionally Regulated by miR-125b, *Molecular Pharmacology*, 76(4), 702–709.
- Kopp, P. (1998). Resveratrol, a phytoestrogen found in red wine. A possible explanation for the conundrum of the 'French paradox'? *European Journal of Endocrinology*, 138, 619–620.
- Kouzmenko, A., Ohtake, F., Fujiki, R., & Kato, S. (2011). Epigenetic modifications in vitamin D Receptor-mediated transrepression. *In Vitamin D*, 227–234.

- Labuda, M., Morgan, K., & Glorieux, F. H. (1990). Mapping autosomal recessive vitamin D dependency type I to chromosome 12q14 by linkage analysis. *American Journal of Human Genetics*, 47(1), 28–36.
- Laemmli, U. K. (1970). Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. *Nature*, 227(5259), 680–685.
- Lagouge, M., Argmann, C., Gerhart-Hines, Z., Meziane, H., Lerin, C., Daussin, F., Messadeq, N., Milne, J., Lambert, P., Elliott, P., Geny, B., Laakso, M., Puigserver, P., & Auwerx, J. (2006). Resveratrol Improves Mitochondrial Function and Protects against Metabolic Disease by Activating SIRT1 and PGC-1 alpha. *Cell*, 127(6), 1109–1122.
- Langcake, P., & Pryce, R. J. (1977). A new class of phytoalexins from grapevines. *Experientia*, 33(2), 151–152.
- Lee, K. Y., Choi, H. S., Choi, H. S., Chung, K. Y., Lee, B. J., Maeng, H. J., & Seo, M. D. (2016). Quercetin directly interacts with vitamin D Receptor (VDR): Structural implication of VDR activation by quercetin. *Biomolecules and Therapeutics*, 24(2), 191–198.
- Lee, Y.-J., Bernstock, J. D., Nagaraja, N., Ko, B., & Hallenbeck, J. M. (2016). Global SUMOylation facilitates the multimodal neuroprotection afforded by quercetin against the deleterious effects of oxygen/glucose deprivation and the restoration of oxygen/glucose. *Journal of Neurochemistry*.
- Li, J., Fang, L., Yu, W., & Wang, Y. (2015). MicroRNA-125b suppresses the migration and invasion of hepatocellular carcinoma cells by targeting transcriptional coactivator with PDZ-binding motif. *Oncology Letters*, 9(4), 1971–1975.

- Lips, P. (2006). Vitamin D physiology. *Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology*, 92(1), 4-8.
- Liu, P., Liang, H., Xia, Q., Li, P., Kong, H., Lei, P., Wang, S., & Tu, Z. (2013). Resveratrol induces apoptosis of pancreatic cancers cells by inhibiting miR-21 regulation of BCL-2 expression. Clinical and *Translational Oncology*, 15(9), 741–746.
- Lohnes, D., & Jones, G. (1992). Further metabolism of 1 alpha,25dihydroxyvitamin D3 in target cells. *Journal of Nutritional Science and Vitaminology, Spec No*, 75–78.
- Madrigal-Perez, L., & Ramos-Gomez, M. (2016). Resveratrol Inhibition of Cellular Respiration: New Paradigm for an Old Mechanism. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 17(3), 368.
- Maier, T., Güell, M., & Serrano, L. (2009). Correlation of mRNA and protein in complex biological samples. *FEBS Letters*, 583(24), 3966-3973.
- Manach, C., Scalbert, A., Morand, C., Rémésy, C., & Jiménez L. (2004). Polyphenols: Food sources and bioavailability. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 79(5), 727-747.
- Meyers, K. J., Rudolf, J. L., & Mitchell, A. E. (2008). Influence of dietary quercetin on glutathione redox status in mice. *In Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 56, 830–836.

- Middleton, E., Kandaswami, C., & Theoharides, T. C. (2000). The effects of plant flavonoids on mammalian cells: implications for inflammation, heart disease, and cancer. *Pharmacological Reviews*, 52(4), 673–751.
- Mimori, K., Tanaka, Y., Yoshinaga, K., Masuda, T., Yamashita, K., Okamoto, M., Inoue, H., & Mori, M. (2004). Clinical significance of the overexpression of the candidate oncogene CYP24 in esophageal cancer. *Annals of Oncology*, 15(2), 236–241.
- Mizwicki, M. T., & Norman, A. W. (2009). The vitamin D sterol-vitamin D receptor ensemble model offers unique insights into both genomic and rapid-response signaling. *Sci Signal*, *2*(75).
- Moghadasian, M. H. (2004). Cerebrotendinous xanthomatosis: Clinical course, genotypes and metabolic backgrounds. *Clinical and Investigative Medicine*. 27(1), 42-50.
- Mollerup, S., Ovrebo, S., & Haugen, A. (2001). Lung carcinogenesis: resveratrol modulates the expression of genes involved in the metabolism of PAH in human bronchial epithelial cells. *Int J Cancer*, 92(1), 18–25.
- Morelli, R., Das, S., Bertelli, A., Bollini, R., Lo Scalzo, R., Das, D. K., & Falchi, M. (2006). The introduction of the stilbene synthase gene enhances the natural antiradical activity of Lycopersicon esculentum mill. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry*, 282(1-2), 65–73.
- Muindi, J. R., Yu, W. D., Ma, Y., Engler, K. L., Kong, R. X., Trump, D. L., & Johnson, C. S. (2010). CYP24A1 inhibition enhances the antitumor activity of calcitriol. *Endocrinology*, 151(9), 4301–4312.

- Mukherjee, S., Dudley, J. I., & Das, D. K. (2010). Dose-dependency of resveratrol in providing health benefits. Dose-Response, 8(4), 478-500.
- Mukhopadhyay, P., Das, S., Ahsan, M. K., Otani, H., & Das, D. K. (2012).
  Modulation of microRNA 20b with resveratrol and longevinex is linked with their potent anti-angiogenic action in the ischaemic myocardium and synergestic effects of resveratrol and γ-tocotrienol. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine*, *16*(10), 2504–2517.
- Murayama, A., Takeyama, K., Kitanaka, S., Kodera, Y., Hosoya, T., Kato, S. (1998). The promoter of the human 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 1-alphahydroxylase gene confers positive and negative responsiveness to PTH, calcitonin, and 1-alpha, 25(OH)2D3. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 249: 11-16.
- Murota, K., & Terao, J. (2003). Antioxidative flavonoid quercetin: Implication of its intestinal absorption and metabolism. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics, 417(1):12-17.
- Murota, K., Hotta, A., Ido, H., Kawai, Y., Moon, J.-H., Sekido, K., Hayashi, H., Inakuma, T., & Terao, J. (2007). Antioxidant capacity of albuminbound quercetin metabolktes after onion consumption in humans. *The Journal of Medical Investigation : JMI*, 54(3-4), 370–374.
- Nakamura, K. (2006). Vitamin D insufficiency in Japanese populations: From the viewpoint of the prevention of osteoporosis. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Metabolism*.

- Nelson, D. R. (2003). Comparison of P450s from human and fugu: 420 Million years of vertebrate P450 evolution. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics, 409(1), 18–24.
- Nishimura, M., Ueda, N., & Naito, S. (2003). Effects of dimethyl sulfoxide on the gene induction of cytochrome P450 isoforms, UGT-dependent glucuronosyl transferase isoforms, and ABCB1 in primary culture of human hepatocytes. *Biological & Pharmaceutical Bulletin*, 26(7), 1052–1056.
- Norlin, M. (2000). Cytochrome P450 Enzymes in the Metabolism of Cholesterol and Cholesterol Derivatives. Comprehensive Summaries of Uppsala Dissertations from the Faculty of Pharmacy, 241.
- Norman, A. W. (2008). From vitamin D to hormone D: Fundamentals of the vitamin D endocrine system essential for good health. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 88(2), 491-499.
- Ohyama, Y., Noshiro, M., Eggertsen, G., Gotoh, O., Kato, Y., Björkhem, I., & Okuda, K. (1993). Structural characterization of the gene encoding rat 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 24-hydroxylase. *Biochemistry*, *32*(1), 76–82.
- Omdahl, J. L., Morris, H. A, & May, B. K. (2002). Hydroxylase enzymes of the vitamin D pathway: expression, function, and regulation. *Annual Review of Nutrition*, 22, 139–166.
- Omura, Tsuneo; Sato, R. (1964). The Carbon Monoxide-biding pigment of Liver Microsomes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 239(7), 2370– 2378.

- Pace-Asciak, C. R., Rounova, O., Hahn, S. E., Diamandis, E. P., & Goldberg, D. M. (1996). Wines and grape juices as modulators of platelet aggregation in healthy human subjects. *In Clinica Chimica Acta*, 246, 163–182.
- Pandey, K. B., & Rizvi, S. I. (2009). Plant polyphenols as dietary antioxidants in human health and disease. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2(5), 270–278.
- Parise, R. A., Egorin, M. J., Kanterewicz, B., Taimi, M., Petkovich, M., Lew, A. M., Chuang, S. S., Nichols, M., El-Hefnawy, T., & Hershberger, P. A. (2006). CYP24, the enzyme that catabolizes the antiproliferative agent vitamin D, is increased in lung cancer. *International Journal of Cancer*, 119(8), 1819–1828.
- Patel, K. R., Scott, E., Brown, V. A., Gescher, A. J., Steward, W. P., & Brown, K. (2011). Clinical trials of resveratrol. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1215(1), 161–169.
- Perwad, F., Azam, N., Zhang, M. Y. H., Yamashita, T., Tenenhouse, H. S., & Portale, A. A. (2005). Dietary and serum phosphorus regulate fibroblast growth factor 23 expression and 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D metabolism in mice. *Endocrinology*, 146(12), 5358–5364.
- Peterson, J.A. & Prough R.A., (1986). Cytochrome P-450 reductase and cytochrome b, in cytochrome P-450 catalysis. In: Cytochrome P-450.
  Structure. mechanism and biochemistry. edited by P.R. Ortiz de Montellano. Plenum Press, New York, 89-1 17

- Piver, B., Berthou, F., Dreano, Y., & Lucas, D. (2001). Inhibition of CYP3A, CYP1A and CYP2E1 activities by resveratrol and other non volatile red wine components. *Toxicology Letters*, 125(1-3), 83–91.
- Preiss, T., & Hentze, M. W. (1998). Dual function of the messenger RNA cap structure in poly(A)-tail-promoted translation in yeast. *Nature*, 392, 516–520.
- Prosser, D. E., & Jones, G. (2004). Enzymes involved in the activation and inactivation of vitamin D. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*.
- Quinn, C. M., Jessup, W., Wong, J., Kritharides, L., & Brown, A. J. (2005). Expression and regulation of sterol 27-hydroxylase (CYP27A1) in human macrophages: a role for RXR and PPARgamma ligands. *The Biochemical Journal*, 385, 823–830.
- Renaud, S., & de Lorgeril, M. (1992). Wine, alcohol, platelets, and the French paradox for coronary heart disease. *The Lancet, 339*(8808), 1523–1526.
- Rencurel, F., Stenhouse, A., Hawley, S. A., Friedberg, T., Hardie, D. G., Sutherland, C., & Wolf, C. R. (2005). AMP-activated protein kinase mediates phenobarbital induction of CYP2B gene expression in hepatocytes and a newly derived human hepatoma cell line. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 280(6), 4367–4373.

- Rencurel, F., Foretz, M., Kaufmann, M. R., Stroka, D., Looser, R., Leclerc, I., da Silva Xavier, G., Rutter, G. A, Viollet, B., & Meyer, U. A. (2006). Stimulation of AMP-activated protein kinase is essential for the induction of drug metabolizing enzymes by phenobarbital in human and mouse liver. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 70(6), 1925–1934.
- Revel, A., Raanani, H., Younglai, E., Xu, J., Rogers, I., Han, R., Savouret, J.
  F., & Casper, R. F. (2003). Resveratrol, a natural aryl hydrocarbon receptor antagonist, protects lung from DNA damage and apoptosis caused by benzo[a]pyrene. *Journal of Applied Toxicology*, 23(4), 255–261.
- Rice-Evans, C. (2001). Flavonoid antioxidants. *Current Medicinal Chemistry*, 8, 797–807.
- Robaszkiewicz, A., Balcerczyk, A., & Bartosz, G. (2007). Antioxidative and prooxidative effects of quercetin on A549 cells. *Cell Biology International*, 31(10), 1245–1250.
- Rosen, H., Reshef, A., Maeda, N., Lippoldt, A., Shpizen, S., Triger, L., Eggertsen, G., Björkhem, I., & Leitersdorf, E. (1998). Markedly reduced bile acid synthesis but maintained levels of cholesterol and vitamin D metabolites in mice with disrupted sterol 27- hydroxylase gene. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 273(24), 14805–14812.
- Rost, C. R., Bikle, D. D., & Kaplan, R. A. (1981). In vitro stimulation of 25hydroxycholecalciferol lα- hydroxylation by parathyroid hormone in chick kidney slices: Evidence for a role for adenosine 3',5'monophosphate. *Endocrinology*, 108(3), 1002–1006.

- Sakaki, T., Sawada, N., Komai, K., Shiozawa, S., Yamada, S., Yamamoto, K., Ohyama, Y., & Inouye, K. (2000). Dual metabolic pathway of 25hydroxyvitamin D3 catalyzed by human CYP24. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 267(20), 6158–6165.
- Schroepfer, G. J. (2000). Oxysterols: modulators of cholesterol metabolism and other processes. *Physiological Reviews*, 80(1), 361–554.
- Schuster, I. (2011). Cytochromes P450 are essential players in the vitamin D signaling system. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Proteins and Proteomics*, 1814(1),186-199.
- Shi, H., Yan, P. S., Chen, C. M., Rahmatpanah, F., Lofton-Day, C., Caldwell, C. W., & Huang, T. H. M. (2002). Expressed CpG island sequence tag microarray for dual screening of DNA hypermethylation and gene silencing in cancer cells. *Cancer Research*, 62(11), 3214– 3220.
- Shin, J. S., Choi, M. Y., Longtine, M. S., & Nelson, D. M. (2010). Vitamin D effects on pregnancy and the placenta. *Placenta*, *31*(12), 1027–1034.
- Shinkyo, R., Sakaki, T., Kamakura, M., Ohta, M., & Inouye, K. (2004). Metabolism of vitamin D by human microsomal CYP2R1. *Biochemical* and Biophysical Research Communications, 324(1), 451–457.
- Smith, P. K., Krohn, R. I., Hermanson, G. T., Mallia, A. K., Gartner, F. H., Provenzano, M. D., Fujimoto, E. K., Goeke, N. M., Olson, B. J., & Klenk, D. C. (1985). Measurement of protein using bicinchoninic acid. *Analytical Biochemistry*, 150(1), 76–85.

- Stivala, L. A., Savio, M., Carafoli, F., Perucca, P., Bianchi, L., Maga, G., Forti, L., Pagnoni, U. M., Albini, A., Prosperi, E., & Vannini, V. (2001). Specific structural determinants are responsible for the antioxidant activity and the cell cycle effects of resveratrol. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276(25), 22586–22594.
- Strushkevich, N., Usanov, S. A., Plotnikov, A. N., Jones, G., & Park, H. W. (2008). Structural Analysis of CYP2R1 in Complex with Vitamin D3. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 380(1), 95–106.
- Su, P., Rennert, H., Shayiq, R. M., Yamamoto, R., Zheng, Y. M., Addya, S., Strauss, J. F., & Avadhani, N. G. (1990). A cDNA encoding a rat mitochondrial cytochrome P450 catalyzing both the 26-hydroxylation of cholesterol and 25-hydroxylation of vitamin D3: gonadotropic regulation of the cognate mRNA in ovaries. *DNA Cell Biol*, 9(9), 657– 67.
- Sumida, K., Igarashi, Y., Toritsuka, N., Matsushita, T., Abe-Tomizawa, K., Aoki, M., Urushidani, T., Yamada, H., & Ohno, Y. (2011). Effects of DMSO on gene expression in human and rat hepatocytes. *Human & Experimental Toxicology, 30*(10), 1701–9.
- Szaefer, H., Cichocki, M., Brauze, D., & Baer-Dubowska, W. (2009). Alteration in phase I and II enzyme activities and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons-DNA adduct formation by plant phenolics in mouse epidermis. *Nutrion and Cancer*, 48(1), 37–41.
- Szkudelska, K., & Szkudelski, T. (2010). Resveratrol, obesity and diabetes. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 635(1-3), 1-8.

- Takaoka MJ. (1940). Of the phenolic substances of white hellebore (Veratrum grandiflorum Loes. fil.). J. Faculty Sci. Hokkaido Imperial University. 3: 1-16.
- Tang, W., Norlin, M., & Wikvall, K. (2007). Regulation of human CYP27A1 by estrogens and androgens in HepG2 and prostate cells. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 462(1), 13–20.
- Tangney, C. C., & Rasmussen, H. E. (2013). Polyphenols, inflammation, and cardiovascular disease. *Current Atherosclerosis Reports*, 15(5).
- Tanigawa, S., Fujii, M., & Hou, D. X. (2007). Action of Nrf2 and Keap1 in ARE-mediated NQO1 expression by quercetin. *Free Radical Biology* and Medicine, 42(11), 1690–1703.
- Timmers, S., Auwerx, J., & Schrauwen, P. (2012). The journey of resveratrol from yeast to human. *Aging*, *4*(3), 146–158.
- Towbin, H., Staehelin, T. & Gordon, J., 1979. Electrophoretic transfer of proteins from polyacrylamide gels to nitrocellulose sheets: procedure and some applications. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 76(9), 4350-4354.
- Townsend, K., Banwell, C. M., Guy, M., Colston, K. W., Mansi, J. L., Stewart, P. M., Campbell, M. J., & Hewison, M. (2005). Autocrine metabolism of vitamin D in normal and malignant breast tissue. *Clin Cancer Res*, 11(9), 3579–3586.

- Tripkovic, L., Lambert, H., Hart, K., Smith, C. P., Bucca, G., Penson, S., Chope, G., Hypponen, E., Berry, J., Vieth, R., & Lanham-New, S. (2012). Comparison of vitamin D2 and vitamin D3 supplementation in raising serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D status: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 95(6), 1357– 1364.
- Udenigwe, C. C., Ramprasath, V. R., Aluko, R. E., & Jones, P. J. H. (2008). Potential of resveratrol in anticancer and anti-inflammatory therapy. *Nutrition Reviews*, 66(8), 445–454.
- Urakawa, I., Yamazaki, Y., Shimada, T., Iijima, K., Hasegawa, H., Okawa, K., Fujita, T., Fukumoto, S., & Yamashita, T. (2006). Klotho converts canonical FGF receptor into a specific receptor for FGF23. *Nature.*, 444(7120), 770–774.
- Usui, E., Noshiro, M., & Okuda, K. (1990). Molecular cloning of cDNA for vitamin D3 25-hydroxylase from rat liver mitochondria. *FEBS Lett*, 262(1), 135–138.
- Valerio, L. G., Kepa, J. K., Pickwell, G. V., & Quattrochi, L. C. (2001). Induction of human NAD(P)H:quinone oxidoreductase (NQO1) gene expression by the flavonol quercetin. *Toxicology Letters*, 119(1), 49– 57.
- Van Der Woude, H., Gliszczyńska-Świgł;o, A., Struijs, K., Smeets, A., Alink, G. M., & Rietjens, I. M. C. M. (2003). Biphasic modulation of cell proliferation by quercetin at concentrations physiologically relevant in humans. *Cancer Letters*, 200(1), 41–47.

- Vetterli, L., & Maechler, P. (2011). Resveratrol-activated SIRT1 in liver and pancreatic β-cells: a Janus head looking to the same direction of metabolic homeostasis. *Aging (Albany NY)*, *3*(4), 444–449.
- Wang, T. J., Zhang, F., Richards, J. B., Kestenbaum, B., Van Meurs, J. B., Berry, D., ... Spector, T. D. (2010). Common genetic determinants of vitamin D insufficiency: A genome-wide association study. *The Lancet*, 376(9736), 180–188.
- Wang, S., Moustaid-Moussa, N., Chen, L., Mo, H., Shastri, A., Su, R., Bapat, P., Kwun, I., & Shen, C. L. (2014). Novel insights of dietary polyphenols and obesity. *Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry*, 25(1), 1–18.
- Wätjen, W., Michels, G., Steffan, B., Niering, P., Chovolou, Y., Kampkötter, A., Tran-Thi, Q.-H., Proksch, P., & Kahl, R. (2005). Low concentrations of flavonoids are protective in rat H4IIE cells whereas high concentrations cause DNA damage and apoptosis. *The Journal of Nutrition, 135,* 525–531.
- Wietzke, J. A., & Welsh, J. (2003). Phytoestrogen regulation of a Vitamin D3 receptor promoter and 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 actions in human breast cancer cells. *In Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 84, 149–157.
- Wilkening S., & Bader A. (2004). Differential regulation of CYP3A4 and CYP3A7 by dimethylsulfoxide in primary human hepatocytes. *Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxico*, 95, 92–93.

- Wilkinson, K. A., & Henley, J. M. (2012). Mechanisms, regulation and consequences of protein SUMOylation. *Biochemical Journal*, 428(2), 133–145.
- Wjst, M., Heimbeck, I., Kutschke, D., & Pukelsheim, K. (2010). Epigenetic regulation of vitamin D converting enzymes. *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 121(1-2), 80–83.
- Wortsman, J., Matsuoka, L. Y., Chen, T. C., Lu, Z., & Holick, M. F. (2000). Decreased bioavailability of vitamin D in obesity. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 72(3), 690–693.
- Zehnder, D., Bland, R., Walker, E. a, Bradwell, a R., Howie, a J., Hewison, M., & Stewart, P. M. (1999). Expression of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3-1alpha-hydroxylase in the human kidney. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology : JASN, 10*(12), 2465–2473.
- Zehnder, D., Bland, R., Williams, M. C., Mcninch, R. W., Howie, A. J., Stewart, P. M., & Hewison, M. (2001). Extrarenal expression of 25hydroxyvitamin D3-1alpha-hydroxylase. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 86(2), 888–894.
- Zhu, J., & Deluca, H. F. (2012). Vitamin D 25-hydroxylase Four decades of searching, are we there yet? Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics, 523(1),30-36.

- Zhu, J. G., Ochalek, J. T., Kaufmann, M., Jones, G., & Deluca, H. F. (2013). CYP2R1 is a major, but not exclusive, contributor to 25hydroxyvitamin D production in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 110(39), 15650– 15655.
- Zierold, C., Reinholz, G. G., Mings, J. a, Prahl, J. M., & DeLuca, H. F. (2000). Regulation of the Porcine 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3-24-Hydroxylase (CYP24) by 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 and Parathyroid Hormone in AOK-B50 Cells. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 381(2), 323–327.
- Zierold, C., Mings, J. A., & DeLuca, H. F. (2001). Parathyroid hormone regulates 25-hydroxyvitamin D(3)-24-hydroxylase mRNA by altering its stability. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98(24), 13572–13576.

# **APPENDIX A**

## A.1 Visualization of qRT-PCR products



**Figure A.1** qRT-PCR products of CYP27A1 (247 bp), CYP27B1 (265 bp), CYP24A1 (245 bp) cDNA of control, DMSO control, resveratrol and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. NTC is the no template control.



**Figure A.2** qRT-PCR products of CYP2R1(133 bp) cDNA of control, DMSO control, resveratrol and quercetin treated HEK-293 cells. NTC is the no template control.



**Figure A.3** qRT-PCR products of CYP2R1 (133 bp), CYP27B1 (265 bp), cDNA of control, DMSO control, resveratrol and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. NTC is the no template control.



**Figure A.4** qRT-PCR products of CYP27A1 (247 bp), CYP24A1 (245 bp), cDNA of control, DMSO control, resveratrol and quercetin treated HUH-7 cells. NTC is the no template control.